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                               STATE OF FLORIDA
                      DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

MARY BOLDS,                         )
                                    )
     Petitioner,                    )
                                    )
vs.                                 )   CASE NO. 94-4688
                                    )
H & F ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES, INC., )
                                    )
     Respondent.                    )
____________________________________)

                          RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, final hearing in the above-styled case was held in
Tallahassee, Florida, on November 28, 1994, before Robert E. Meale, Hearing
Officer of the Division of Administrative Hearings.

                             APPEARANCES
     The parties were represented at the hearing as follows:

     For Petitioner:  Mary Bolds, pro se
                      Post Office Box 5742
                      Tallahassee, Florida  32314

     For Respondent:  no appearance

                        STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE

     The issue in this case is whether Respondent fired Petitioner due to sex
discrimination.

                         PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     Petitioner filed a Charge of Discrimination dated December 12, 1993.  The
Florida Commission on Human Relations issued, on July 14, 1994, a Determination:
No Cause.

     By Petition for Relief filed August 15, 1994, Petitioner alleged that
Respondent fired her because she was asked to give sexual favors to her
supervisor, Raymond Baker, and refused to do so.

     At the hearing, Petitioner called three witnesses and offered into evidence
no exhibits.  Respondent did not appear.

     Petitioner did not order a transcript, and she waived her right to file a
proposed recommended order.

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  In mid-October 1993, Petitioner saw a want ad in the newspaper and
called the toll free number contained in the ad. She spoke with Raymond Baker of



Respondent.  He told her that Respondent performed cleaning services at Gayfers
Department Store in Tallahassee.  He told her to report to work at 6:30 am the
following day.

     2.  When Petitioner reported to work the following morning, Mr. Baker told
her to fill out an application and tax withholding form.  After she had done so,
he said that she should clean up the beauty salon.

     3.  At the end of her shift, Mr. Baker inspected the beauty salon and said
that she had done a good job.  Mr. Baker served as Petitioner's supervisor.
This was the only feedback--positive or negative--that Petitioner ever received
concerning her work.

     4.  The next day, Petitioner reported to work at the proper time.  Mr.
Baker assigned her to clean the lounge and offices. When she started toward
these areas, Mr. Baker followed her and said, "I'd sure like to have some."
When Petitioner asked him, "Some what?" he responded, "Sex with you."

     5.  Petitioner ignored Mr. Baker's remark.  In the following days, he
continued to make sexually derogatory comments toward her.  He said he wanted to
have sex with her due to her "boobs." Mr. Baker called Petitioner's house
nightly, despite the fact that her husband would often answer the telephone.

     6.  At work, Mr. Baker assigned Petitioner to the dressing rooms, which
were dark and isolated.  He warned her, "If I ever catch you in a dark area, I
will take some."  Referring to the length of his penis, he stated, "I have eight
and a half inches. If you don't believe it, you can take a ruler and measure
it." Mr. Baker constantly brushed against Petitioner's body and often touched
her shoulder and buttocks.

     7.  On November 16, 1993, Mr. Baker called Petitioner at home and said that
Respondent was "overbudgeted" and did not need Petitioner anymore.  She accepted
this explanation until she later learned that Respondent hired two men after she
and another female were fired.

     8.  Mr. Baker was Petitioner's sole supervisor.  Although his supervisor
occasionally came to the work site, Petitioner did not complain to her because
she thought it would have been futile and would have only aggravated Mr. Baker.
Mr. Baker sexually harassed other female employees during the same time period
in the same manner.

     9.  Petitioner was earning $4.35 per hour for a 20 hour work week.  She
remained out of work for two months until she obtained a job paying 40 cents per
hour more.  Thus, her gross lost wages total $696.00.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     1.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
subject matter and the parties.  Section 120.57(1), Florida Statutes.  (All
references to Sections are to Florida Statutes.)

     2.  Section 760.10 provides that it is an unlawful employment practice
"[t]o discharge or to fail or refuse to hire any individual, or otherwise to
discriminate against any individual with respect to compensation, terms,
conditions, or privileges of employment, because of such individual's . . .
sex.. .."



     3.  Petitioner has proved that she suffered discrimination due to sex.  She
resisted the repeated, unwanted sexual advances of her superior, who harassed
her to have sex with him.  She was thus fired.

     4.  Petitioner's claim is against Respondent, not Mr. Baker directly.  It
is therefore necessary that she establish a basis on which to hold the employer
liable for its employee's misconduct.

     5.  Neither Respondent nor her two female coworkers who testified ever
complained of Mr. Baker's sexual harassment to his superiors.  There is thus no
direct notice to Respondent on which to base liability.

     6.  Regardless of the employer's notice of a supervisor's behavior, an
employer is strictly liable when a supervisor conditions job benefits on sexual
consideration.  See, e.g., Katz v. Dole, 709 F.2d 251 (4th Cir. 1983).  However,
Petitioner did not describe any incidents of quid pro quo sexual discrimination.

     7.  But Respondent is liable in this case on two grounds. First, Respondent
is liable for sexual harassment conducted by its supervisory personnel, without
regard to actual notice.  See, e.g., Bundy v. Jackson, 641 F.2d 934 (D.C. Dir.
1981);  Garber v. Saxon Business Products, Inc., 552 F.2d 1032 (4th Cir. 1977),
cited in Katz at page 254.  Also, Respondent is constructively on notice of the
harassment, which Petitioner proved was "so pervasive that employer awareness
may be inferred."  Id. at page 255.

                          RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing, it is hereby

     RECOMMENDED that the Florida Commission on Human Relations enter a final
order granting the Petition for Relief and ordering Respondent to pay $696 in
back wages.

     ENTERED on November 29, 1994, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                            ___________________________________
                            ROBERT E. MEALE
                            Hearing Officer
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            The DeSoto Building
                            1230 Apalachee Parkway
                            Tallahassee, Florida  32399-1550
                            (904) 488-9675

                            Filed with the Clerk of the
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            on November 29, 1994.

COPIES FURNISHED:

Sharon Moultry, Clerk
Human Relations Commission
325 John Knox Road
Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, FL 32303-4149



Dana Baird, General Counsel
Human Relations Commission
325 John Knox Road
Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, FL 32303-4149

Mary Bolds
P.O. Box 5742
Tallahassee, FL 32314

Dwight Hicks, President
H&F Environmental Services, Inc.
2401 South Highway
Lynn Haven, FL 32444

              NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions to this Recommended
Order.  All agencies allow each party at least 10 days in which to submit
written exceptions.  Some agencies allow a larger period within which to submit
written exceptions.  You should contact the agency that will issue the final
order in this case concerning agency rules on the deadline for filing exceptions
to this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions to this Recommended Order should be
filed with the agency that will issue the final order in this case.
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                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                 DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

ALTHEA M. LEWIS,                 )
                                 )
     Petitioner,                 )
                                 )
v.                               )   CASE NO. 93-3996
                                 )
DEPARTMENT OF MANAGEMENT         )
SERVICES,                        )
                                 )
     Respondent.                 )
_________________________________)

                          RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, a formal hearing was held in this matter before the
Division of Administrative Hearings, by its duly-designated Hearing Officer,
Diane Cleavinger, on May 4 and 5, and August 19, 1994, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                             APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Marie A. Mattox, Attorney at Law
                      1333 North Adams Street
                      Tallahassee, Florida  32303

     For Respondent:  Joan Van Arsdall, Attorney at Law
                      Department of Management Services
                      Office of the General Counsel
                      Suite 312, Knight Building
                      2737 Centerview Drive
                      Tallahassee, Florida  32399-0950

                       STATEMENT OF THE ISSUES

     Whether Respondent committed an unlawful employment practice in violation
of Sections 760.10(1), Florida Statutes.

                       PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     On March 29, 1993, Petitioner filed a charge of discrimination claiming
that she was forced to retire because of her sex and handicap discrimination.
The Commission investigated the claims which resulted in the Executive Director
issuing a "Notice of Determination:  No Cause."  Petitioner filed a Petition for
Relief which was transferred to the Division of Administrative Hearings (DOAH)
for an evidentiary hearing.  Prior to the hearing Respondent submitted a Motion
in Limine which was denied and a Motion for Costs and Attorneys' Fees which is
pending.

     At the hearing, Petitioner testified in her own behalf, offered the live
testimony of seven witnesses and offered 47 exhibits into evidence.  Respondent
presented testimony of five witnesses and offered 20 exhibits into evidence.



     After the hearing, Petitioner and Respondent submitted Proposed Recommended
Orders on October 17, 1994.  The parties' Proposed Findings of Fact have been
considered and utilized in the preparation of this Recommended Order, except
where such findings were not shown by the evidence, or were immaterial,
irrelevant, cumulative or subordinate.  Specific rulings on the parties'
Proposed Findings of Fact are contained in the appendix to this Recommended
Order.

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Petitioner was first employed with the State of Florida, Department of
Management Services, Division of Facilities Management, Bureau of Maintenance
(DMS), in 1979 or 1980.  Her date of retirement was February 19, 1993.

     2.  Petitioner graduated from Florida A&M high school and attended Florida
A&M University for approximately one and one-half years.  Between 1950 and 1979
or 1980, Petitioner was primarily a homemaker but also worked in various
clerical positions until starting work with the Department of Management
Services as a custodial worker.

     3.  Petitioner began working as a custodial worker at the Twin Towers
Building in Tallahassee, Florida.  In that capacity, Ms. Lewis was responsible
for dusting, vacuuming, trash removal, and spot cleaning furniture, walls and
doors.  During her tenure at the Twin Towers Building Ms. Lewis received the
following discipline:

          Oral reprimand for excessive absenteeism,
          on September 20, 1982.

          Written reprimand for excessive absenteeism;
          on September 15, 1983; and

          Suspension for three workdays for the third
          offense of excessive absenteeism on September 5, 1984.

     4.  Additionally, around April 30, 1985, the building superintendent at
Twin Towers gave Ms. Lewis a memorandum of concern about her absenteeism.
Around April 23, 1987, she was given a memorandum of concern about tardiness in
reporting to work because she had been late to work twelve times in the three
month period prior to the memo.

     5.  Ms. Lewis seemed to improve her daily attendance at work but, the
problem of tardiness to work continued.

     6.  Petitioner began working as a night shift custodial worker at the
Capitol in May of 1988, when she was transferred from the Twin Towers Building.
The transfer was necessary because all of the full-time custodial positions at
the Twin Towers Building were changed to halftime positions.

     7.  DMS custodial workers at the Capitol on the night shift were
responsible for cleaning of the public areas and offices of the capitol complex,
including dusting, vacuuming, trash removal, and spot cleaning furniture, walls
and doors.  Generally, four employees work as a team to quick clean certain
areas and do more thorough cleaning in other areas each night as assigned by
that shift's custodial supervisors.  All members of the general cleaning teams
were expected to arrive at work at 5:00 p.m. and work until 1:00 a.m.  The lunch
break was considered work time for the employees and was therefore paid.



     8.  Upon joining the custodial workers at the Capitol, Ms. Lewis was
assigned the task of dusting the historic capitol building.  Her performance
appraised by Tommy Denis, Custodial Supervisor III, indicated that she was a
good worker with attendance and tardiness problems.

     9.  Eventually, Petitioner, at her request, was moved to work with a team
on the plaza level at the Capitol.  Her duties consisted of dusting with
occasional vacuuming and emptying of small office trash cans which weighed less
than 10 pounds into large trash containers on wheels.  She continued to receive
good appraisal ratings with the problems of attendance and tardiness noted.

     10.  Another change in duty assignment placed Ms. Lewis with a team working
on multiple, upper floors of the Capitol.

     11.  Her principal duty continued to be dusting with occasional vacuuming
and emptying of small office trash cans which weighed less than 10 pounds into
large trash containers on wheels.  Ms. Lewis reported to her doctor that she was
assigned the duty of dusting.

     12.  Petitioner testified she could empty the small office trash cans.  Ms.
Lewis was not assigned to lift recycle paper and  not assigned to pull bags of
trash out of the large trash barrels on wheels.  Additionally, Ms. Lewis, along
with other custodial workers were instructed not to lift anything that was too
heavy and to call for help when such a situation was encountered.

     13.  At some point in her employment, Ms. Lewis injured her back while
lifting trash.  Because of the injury she experienced recurrent pain in her
right leg and lower back.  In August of 1989, Ms. Lewis had surgery for her back
problem.  Soon after the surgery in September of 1989, Ms. Lewis fell out of bed
onto her hip.  The fall delayed her in recovering from the surgery mainly due to
new pain in her hip.  The pain for which she had the surgery was absent.
However, Ms. Lewis did not communicate with DMS regarding her status and her
ability to return to work.

     14.  Since her medical condition was unclear to Building Superintendent
Boynton, he requested the assistance of the Bureau of Personnel Management
Services.  Bureau Chief Dave Fulcher wrote Ms. Lewis to ascertain her status.
She solicited her surgeon, Dr. Geissinger, to respond to Mr. Fulcher.

     15.  Dr. Geissinger evaluated the duties of the position held by Ms. Lewis
from her position description.  On November 30, 1989, Dr. Geissinger wrote Mr.
Fulcher that Ms. Lewis could be expected to perform the duties of her position.
Dr. Geissinger also attached a copy of his office notes dated 11/30/89, which
indicated Ms. Lewis still experienced some pain but that she was not in acute
distress.

     16.  In November 1989, Dr. Geissinger did not specify "light duty" for
Petitioner but at other times, Dr. Geissinger and other doctors specified a
weight limit for Petitioner's lifting.  The suggested limits did not exceed the
lifting requirements of Petitioner's position.  Dr. E. E. Lowder sent the last
"light duty" restriction for Ms. Lewis.  He limited her lifting to 10 - 15
pounds and indicated that her release from doctor's care was pending.



     17.  Importantly, there was no evidence which indicated that Petitioner's
back problem amounted to a condition which impaired any major life function of
Petitioner.  Moreover, there was no evidence that DMS perceived Petitioner's
back problem as a handicap.  In fact, the evidence presented at the hearing
demonstrated Petitioner's condition was not a handicap and was not perceived as
such by her employer.

     18.  During the six month period from 5/8/92 to 11/5/92, Ms. Lewis was
tardy 46 times by eight minutes or more.  During the eight month period from
6/20/90 to 2/28/91 Petitioner was tardy 46 times.  Following 2/28/91, Ms. Lewis
was tardy at least 5 more times.  On April 11, 1991 Ms. Lewis received an oral
reprimand for her tardiness.  Ms. Lewis was again tardy two more times and
received a written reprimand for excessive tardiness on May 7, 1991.

     19.  Later, Petitioner received a three workday suspension for tardiness
which was served on January 12, 13, and 14, 1993.  Ms. Lewis did not deny that
she had been tardy.  Other employees, males and females, were disciplined for
excessive absenteeism and tardiness.

     20.  After the suspension was served in January, 1993, Ms. Lewis was tardy
15 times in the next 18 days, nine days of which were 8 minutes or more.  The
fact that some of the days Petitioner was late were for less than seven minutes
does not eliminate the tardiness.  DMS rules on the subject only address when an
employee's wages can be docked for such lateness.

     21.  Since Ms. Lewis continued to be tardy, Allen Dallis, Maintenance
Supervisor, initiated the first step of a recommendation to dismiss Ms. Lewis
for continuing tardiness.

     22.  Ms. Lewis gave reasons for being tardy which included, being stuck in
traffic, doctors' appointments, her ride to work being late, caring for her
grandchildren, and sickness of her daughter.  Often she was late simply because,
for unknown reasons, she waited outside her place of employment before coming
into work.

     23.  At no time in the disciplinary process leading up to the suspension or
after the suspension did Ms. Lewis assert that she was being singled out due to
her sex or handicap.

     24.  In fact, Ms. Lewis would not talk with her supervisors about her
tardiness or her assignments.  In general Ms. Lewis did not communicate well
with her supervisors and had formed the habit that if they said something to
her, she would walk off and not respond.

     25.  Generally, Ms. Lewis did not notify her supervisors ahead of time that
she would be tardy even though she knew in advance when her tardiness might
occur.  She occasionally called Mr. Rivers, a custodial supervisor, on the same
day that she would be tardy to tell him she would be late.  Mr. Rivers was not
available for calls until 5:00 p.m. each day after the shift had begun.
Occasionally, Ms. Lewis would advise her supervisors the evening before that she
would be late the next day.

     26.  After July 12, 1990, Ms. Lewis received leave without pay (LWOP) when
she was more than seven minutes tardy and she had not brought in medical
certification.



     27.  Tardiness of custodial workers presented problems in scheduling the
work because the workers were organized in teams whose members moved together
doing their tasks.  If one of the usual team members was absent or late at the
beginning of the shift, the supervisors would organize the employees who were
present into different teams in order to try to cover all areas with the
available workers and have no one working alone.  Frequently it was not evident
whether Ms. Lewis was tardy or absent for the evening.

     28.  Ms. Lewis asked that if she were tardy in reporting to work, she be
allowed to make up the amount of time she had been tardy on the same night.  She
did not request a change in her schedule.  Her choice of make up time was during
the lunch break when her time was already counted as work-time, or after 1:00
a.m., when all workers and supervisors were gone from the building.

     29.  The request was denied because a daily schedule which changes as the
employee chooses would not fit the staffing organization of the custodial work
force in the Capitol.  Additionally, a worker could not stay in the Capitol past
the end of the shift at 1:00 a.m. with no supervisors present.  No employee was
permitted to adjust their daily schedule in such an unpredictable manner.

     30.  A few years ago, Dunk Chambers, at the time a custodial worker on a
floor team, and Johnny Pease, at the time a Custodial Supervisor I, had flexible
schedules in which they reported to work at 5:30 p.m. each day except Wednesday.
On Wednesdays they reported to work early enough to make up time missed during
the week.  These schedules were predictable and set well in advance.  Currently,
Mr. Chambers, Custodial Supervisor II, and Mr. Pease, Custodial Supervisor III,
currently follow the regular night shift schedule.

     31.  Presently, two female custodial workers at the building where Tommy
Denis is supervisor, follow a schedule in which their arrival and departure from
work is different from that of other employees.  Again these schedules are
predictable and are set well in advance.

     32.  The denial of Ms. Lewis' request to make up time when she was tardy
was not due to a medical condition, handicap or sex.  At least one other female
employee who had no medical problem was disciplined for excessive tardiness to
work.

     33.  Allen Dallis asked Ms. Lewis if she wanted to work part-time as a
suggestion of a possible change that would enable her to report to work on time,
but she walked off with no answer.  The option of retirement was offhandedly
mentioned to her also.  During these conversations, there was no coercion,
duress, misinformation or deception by the supervisors and there was no
indication that Ms. Lewis was in any way harassed by her supervisors.

     34.  During her tenure with DMS, Ms. Lewis did not present any medical
justification for nor request any specific accommodation for her back problems
other than temporary light duty for a condition from which she would soon be
released.  The evidence was very clear that Petitioner was only doing light duty
work which work could not be lightened further.  Finally, there was no evidence
that Petitioner was subjected to any discrimination based on sex or handicap.
Finally, the evidence did show that Petitioner's discipline was justified, that
she was not constructively discharged, and that Petitioner chose to retire in
February 1993.  Given these facts, the Petition for Relief should be dismissed.



                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     37.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties to and the subject matter of this proceeding.  Section 120.57(1),
Florida Statutes.

     38.  Section 760.10, Florida Statutes, provides in relevant part:

          (1) It is an unlawful employment practice
          for an employer:
            (a) To discharge or to fail or refuse to
          hire any individual, or otherwise to discriminate
          against any individual with respect to compensation,
          terms, conditions, or privileges of employment,
          because of such individual's race, color, religion,
          sex, national origin, age, handicap, or marital status.

     39.  The Act is patterned after Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964,
42 U.S.C. Section 2000E-2, and federal case law dealing with Title VII is
applicable.  Florida Department of Community Affairs v. Bryant, 586 So.2d 1205
(Fla. 1st DCA 1991).

     40.  The Petitioner has the burden of proving a prima facie case of sex or
handicap discrimination in violation of the Act.  To establish such a case,
Petitioner must show:

          . . . actions taken by the employer from which
          one can infer, if such actions remain unexplained,
          that it is more likely than not that such actions
          were "based on a discriminatory criterion illegal
          under the Act."

Furnco Construction Corp. v. Waters, 438 U.S. 567, 576 (1978); see also,
McDonnell Douglas Corp. v. Green, 411 U.S. 792 (1973).

     41.  A prima facia case requires proof by a preponderance of evidence that
an employee was a member of a protected class, (sex or handicap) was qualified
for his or her position, was discharged or constructively discharged, and the
job was given to or assumed by a person outside the protected group.  McDonnell
Douglas Corp. v. Green, 411 U.S. 792 (1973). 450 U.S. 248, 254 (1981).

     42.  Once the Plaintiff establishes a prima facia case, a presumption that
the employer unlawfully discriminated against the employee is created.  Texas
Dept. of Community Affairs v. Burdine, 450 U.S. 248, 254 (1981).

     43.  The Respondent may rebut the Petitioner's initial showing by clearly
articulating a legitimate, nondiscriminatory reason for its treatment of the
Petitioner.

          [T]he employee's prima facie case of discrimination
          will be rebutted if the employer articulates lawful
          reasons for the action; that is, to satisfy this
          immediate burden the employer need only produce
          admissible evidence which would allow the trier
          of fact rationally to conclude that the employment
          decision had not been motivated by discriminatory
          animus.



Texas Dept. of Community Affairs v. Burdine, 450 U.S. 248, 257 (1981).  The
Respondent's burden is one of production.  Respondent does not have the burden
of persuasion or of proving the factual basis for its explanation.  See,
McWilliams v. Escambia County School Bd., 658 F.2d, 326, 330-331 (Fla. 5th Cir.
1981).

     44.  The ultimate burden of persuading the trier of fact that the
Respondent intentionally discriminated against the Petitioner remains at all
times with the plaintiff.  St Mary's Honor Center v. Hicks, 113 S.Ct. at 2747
quoting Burdine, 450 U.S. at 253.  Therefore, once Respondent successfully
articulates  a reason for its employment action, the Petitioner must prove that
the reason offered by the Respondent was merely a pretext to hide a
discriminatory motive and that the Respondent intentionally discriminated
against her because of her sex or handicap.  McDonnell Douglas Corp. v. Green,
supra, Texas Dept. of Community Affairs v. Burdine, supra, Furnco Construction
Corp. v. Waters, supra; St Mary's Honor Center v. Hicks, 113 S.Ct. at 2747
quoting Burdine, supra.  A handicap is defined by Section 760.22(5), Florida
Statutes, as follows:

          (a)  A person has a physical or mental impairment
          which substantially limits one or more major life
          activities, or he has a record of having, or is
          regarded as having, such physical or mental
          impairment; or

     45.  In this case, Petitioner has failed to present a prima facie case
because she failed to demonstrate that she was handicapped or was perceived to
have a handicap or the person who replaced her was not a member of a protected
class.  Moreover, DMS articulated legitimate, nondiscriminatory reasons for its
discipline of Ms. Lewis, and Ms. Lewis has failed to prove that these reasons
were a mere pretext to cover up sex or handicap discrimination which forced her
to retire.  Therefore, the petition for relief should be dismissed.

                          RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law, it is
accordingly,

     RECOMMENDED that the  Florida Commission on Human Relations enter a Final
Order finding that Petitioner did not prove by a preponderance of the evidence
that she was discriminated against because of her sex or handicap in violation
of the Florida Human Rights Act and that the petition be dismissed.



     DONE and ORDERED this 30th day of November, 1994, in Tallahassee, Leon
County, Florida.

                            ___________________________________
                            DIANE CLEAVINGER
                            Hearing Officer
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            The DeSoto Building
                            1230 Apalachee Parkway
                            Tallahassee, Florida  32399-1550
                            (904) 488-9675

                            Filed with the Clerk of the
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            this 30th day of November, 1994.

                  APPENDIX TO DOAH CASE NO. 94-3996

     1.  The facts contained in paragraphs of 1, 2, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11,
12, 16, 17, 18, 19, 20, 22, 23, 34, 26, 27, 28, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 34, 35, 36,
37, 38, 44, 45, 46, 47, 48, 49, 52, 54, 55, 57, 60, 62, 63, 64, 65, 66 and 68
Respondent's proposed findings of fact are adopted in substance insofar as
material.
     2.  The facts contained in paragraphs 3,,, 13, 14, 15, 21, 25, 39, 40, 41,
42, 43, 50, 51, 53, 56, 58, 59, 61, 67, 70, 71, 72 and 73 of Respondent's
proposed findings of fact are subordinate.
     3.  The facts contained in paragraphs 4, 5, 6, 7, 10, 14, 43, and 44 of
Petitioner's proposed findings of fact are adopted in substance insofar as
material.
     4.  The facts contained in paragraphs 3, 9, 11, 18, 13, 18, 20, 22, 23, 24,
25, 26, 27, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 34, 35, 40, 45, 46 and 47 of Petitioner's
proposed findings of fact are subordinate.
     5.  The facts contained in paragraphs 8, 15, 16, 17, 19, 21, 28, 36, 37,
38, 39, 41 and 42 of Petitioner's proposed findings of fact were not shown by
the evidence.
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Tallahassee FL  32303-4149

               NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit to the agency written exceptions to this
Recommended Order.  All agencies allow each party at least ten days in which to
submit written exceptions.  Some agencies allow a larger period within which to
submit written exceptions.  You should contact the agency that will issue the
Final Order in this case concerning agency rules on the deadline for filing
exceptions to this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions to this Recommended Order
should be filed with the agency that will issue the Final Order in this case.
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                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                 DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

SYLVIA DEWALT,                      )
                                    )
          Petitioner,               )
                                    )
vs.                                 )   Case No. 93-5974
                                    )
LOCKHEED SPACE OPERATIONS COMPANY,  )
and BENNIE DOUGLAS, DERALD ROTH,    )
WILLIAM E. BROWN,                   )
                                    )
          Respondents.              )
____________________________________)

                          RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, the above-styled matter was heard before the Division
of Administrative Hearings by its duly designated Hearing Officer, Daniel M.
Kilbride, on March 2, 3, 4, and April 12, 13, 14, 1994, in Titusville and Cocoa,
Florida.  The following appearances were entered:

                             APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Susan Erlenbach, Esquire
                      Erlenbach & Erlenbach
                      503 South Palm Avenue
                      Titusville, Florida  32976

     For Respondents: Peter J. Hurtgen, Esquire
     Lockheed SO Co.  David M. DeMaio, Esquire
     Bennie Douglas,  Morgan, Lewis & Bockius
     Derald Roth      5300 Southeast Financial Center
                      200 South Biscayne Boulevard
                      Miami, Florida  33131-2339

     For Respondent:  William R. Clifton, Esquire
     William E.       412 Brevard Avenue
     Brown            Cocoa, Florida  32922

                       STATEMENT OF THE ISSUES

     Whether Petitioner was sexually harassed, wrongfully transferred and denied
overtime in her position at Respondent's facility because of her sex and
national origin, Philippino, in violation of Section 760.10(1)(a), Florida
Statutes.

     Whether Petitioner was subjected to a hostile work environment condoned by
Respondent, due to her sex or national origin, in violation of Section
760.10(1), Florida Statutes.



     Whether Petitioner was subjected to the unlawful employment practice of
retaliation for making a charge of alleged sexual and/or national origin
discrimination, in violation of Section 760.10(7), Florida Statutes.

                       PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     Petitioner filed a Charge of Discrimination with the Florida Commission on
Human Relations on August 30, 1991.  Following action by the Commission, a
Petition for Relief, dated October 13, 1993, was filed with the Commission and
was transmitted to the Division of Administrative Hearings on October 21, 1993
for hearing.  Following an order granting Respondent's motion to extend time for
the filing of a responsive pleading, Respondent LSOC filed its Answer and
Affirmative Defenses to Petitioner's Petition on December 1, 1993.  Respondents
Douglas and Roth filed their responsive pleadings on December 20, 1993.  Ruling
on their motion to dismiss was reserved until this order.  Discovery followed
and this hearing was held.

     At the hearing, Petitioner testified in her own behalf, called 12
witnesses, plus 3 rebuttal witnesses, and introduced 26  exhibits in evidence.
Respondent's motion to exclude the testimony of two witnesses for failure to
disclose during discovery was granted.  Petitioner proffered their testimony but
it has not been considered herein.  Petitioner's exhibits (marked for ID) 12,
37, and 39 were withdrawn. Respondent's Motion in Limine was granted as to
exhibits (marked for ID) 16 and 36.  Respondent Brown testified in his own
behalf and called one witness.  Respondent LSOC offered the testimony of 9
witnesses, and entered 7 exhibits in evidence. The transcript of the proceedings
was filed on July 13, 1994.  The parties each filed proposed findings of fact
and conclusions of law and have been given careful consideration.  My specific
rulings on the parties' proposals are set forth in the Appendix attached hereto.

     Based upon all of the evidence, the following findings of fact are
determined:

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Lockheed Space Operations Company ("LSOC"), is an employer within the
definition found in Section 760.02, Florida Statutes.

     2.  Sylvia Dewalt (Petitioner) is an "employee" of LSOC as defined in
Section 760.02, Florida Statutes, and has been employed by LSOC since 1983.

     3.  Petitioner is an adult female, and a naturalized U.S. citizen of
Philippino descent.

     4.  Petitioner works as a communications technician presently on the third
shift in LC-39 Operations, which operates and maintains the voice communications
system for ground operations in connection with the Space Shuttle orbiter
program.

     5.  Dewalt worked on the first shift at that location from 1983 until
November 5, 1990 (except for 8 to 10 months in 1985), and again from July, 1991
until April, 1992.



     6.  During the latter part of 1990, Respondent William E. Brown was
Dewalt's lead technician on the first shift.  A lead technician is an hourly
wage employee and is not a supervisor, but is responsible for assigning work to
the other technicians on the shift and insuring that it was completed in a
timely manner.  Brown is not an "employer" within the definition of Section
760.02, Florida Statutes, but was an agent of Respondent LSOC.

     7.  Vernon "Sonny" Whitten was the supervisor of the first shift and an
employee and agent of LSOC at all times  relevant.

     8.  Respondent Benny Douglas was Petitioner LSOC's second level supervisor
beginning in the spring of 1990.  He supervised, among others, Whitten and Len
Adcock, the supervisor of the third shift.  Prior to 1990, Petitioner's second
level supervisor was Rod Langley, who retired.

     9.  Respondent Derald Roth was the Respondent LSOC's manager of voice
systems and was Benny Douglas' supervisor at all times relevant.

     10.  Prior to October, 1990, Petitioner experienced various comments,
proposals and name-calling related to her sex and national origin by other
employees during her employment with Lockheed.  However, she has not reported
these incidents since they did not affect her position as a technician.

     11.  In LC-39 Operations, for many years through October of 1990, posters
of women in skimpy clothes have been displayed in the locker room within the
view of supervisors.  A locker displaying photographs of naked and skimpily clad
women was posted on the inside of a technician's locker and was left open and in
full view of female employees including Petitioner, who found them to be
demeaning to women.

     12.  Additionally, in LC-39 Operations, male technicians  would refer to
females as bitches, and use other negative language about women, such as "my old
lady, the bitch at home, or that F___ woman."  Frequently, they would openly
discuss sexual topics regarding women.

     13.  Petitioner found this language offensive and occasionally reported it
to her supervisors.  It was commonly known that she objected to offensive
language used in her presence.

     14.  The day shift supervisor did not chastise individuals concerning their
use of degrading language about women, although the language took place in his
hearing.

     15.  Neither the day shift supervisor nor Douglas instructed that the
photographs or posters of women be taken down or covered.

     16.  In 1985, when both Petitioner and Respondent Brown worked together on
third shift, Brown grabbed Petitioner on the inner portion of her right thigh,
closer to her pelvis than to her knee.  Petitioner got upset and told him not to
touch her anymore.

     17.  After Petitioner objected to Brown about his touching her, Brown's
disposition toward her changed.  He became easily upset with Petitioner.  He
would question her response time on a job, and follow her around.  Brown even
appeared to be obsessed with Petitioner.



     18.  Petitioner left the third shift in 1985, in part, due to the problems
with Brown.

     19.  In 1985, when Douglas was employed as an engineer, without supervisory
responsibilities, he would come on the third shift on occasion to support major
testing and validations.

     20.  Douglas jokingly asked Petitioner to sit on his lap several times.
Each time Petitioner told Douglas that she was not going to sit on his lap.
Sometimes she ignored Douglas and simply walked away.

     21.  After Douglas became a supervisor and prior to October 10, 1990,
Petitioner experienced what she perceived to be additional unwanted sexual
attention from Douglas.  This occurred in the form of another request to sit on
his lap; an invitation to go on a dive trip to the Keys with him and, during the
summer of 1990, having him touch her on her arm.  Petitioner objected to these
actions by Douglas.

     22.  Petitioner's employment evaluations showed her to be a high level
performer with no productivity or attendance problems.  Petitioner has received
numerous commendations, both individually and as a team member, during her
employment with Lockheed.

     23.  Prior to October, 1990, Petitioner had served as a temporary lead
technician numerous times, resulting in a temporary pay increase of 50 cents per
hour on each occasion.

     24.  Prior to October 1990, for two years, Petitioner "specialized" by
working on a daily basis in CCR, the communications control room, also known as
"the console".

     25.  Other technicians who specialized were Larry Skidmore, assigned to
bridges; Mike Stevens, assigned to the pad; and Jerry Bennington, assigned to
OISD.

     26.  On October 10, 1990, Petitioner was confronted by Respondent Brown.
He was upset by a rumor he had heard and called Petitioner names including
"bitch, pineapple picker, and split tail."  He flailed his arms at her in anger
and physically backed her into a corner, causing her to feel helpless and very
scared.

     27.  Petitioner was offended by the assault and found these terms degrading
of her gender and nationality.  Petitioner was able to extract herself from the
room.

     28.  Petitioner reported Brown's actions to her supervisor Sonny Whitten
about an hour later.  Whitten said he would look into the situation.

     29.  Brown was known to be short-tempered and loud with all technicians,
both male and female, whom he felt were not performing adequately.  In fact, two
other technicians on the first shift, Henry Eddleman and Kevin DuBois, had also
complained to Whitten that Brown yelled at them.  Eddleman and DuBois are white
males.



     30.  Later that day, October 10, 1990, Brown, Whitten and Bennie Douglas
met concerning several complaints they had received about Brown's demeanor
toward other communications technicians.  Brown demanded to "meet his accusers".
Petitioner was standing in the next room and was brought in to the meeting.
Upon being questioned, Petitioner explained in detail what had occurred earlier
in the day.  Brown, still upset, called Petitioner a "prima donna".  He was
verbally corrected for making this remark by Whitten.  At the end of the meeting
Brown and Petitioner were asked if they could work with each other.  They said
yes and the matter appeared to be resolved and the incident was not documented.

     31.  However, during the next two days, Brown's demeanor toward Petitioner
became jittery, short-tempered, upset and snappy.  He paced a lot and acted like
he was ready to explode.  He was constantly shifting all the time.

     32.  On October 12, 1990, Brown approached Petitioner, who was working on
an updated prints project.  He demanded that Petitioner stop what she was doing,
and do a calibration run.  Petitioner responded by asking if she could finish
what she was doing or if Brown could get someone else to do the task.  Brown
became very agitated and went directly to the supervisor about her.  By the time
Whitten approached her, Petitioner was at a stopping point in doing the prints.
Whitten simply told her she could go do the calibration run at this time, which
she did.  Supervisor Whitten did not reprimand or correct Petitioner.

     33.  During the period of time that Brown was acting in an agitated and
upset manner toward her, Petitioner went to her supervisor Sonny Whitten to
state that she was afraid that Brown was going to hit her due to his demeanor
and past violent history.

     34.  Whitten's response was nonchalant and he stated, "oh well, if he hits
you, it will solve all our problems."

     35.  Petitioner approached Whitten again the next work day and again
expressed her fear of Brown. She advised Whitten that she understood that Brown
had knocked the teeth out of his previous victim.  Again, Whitten appeared
unconcerned and stated that it doesn't take much to lose a few teeth.

     36.  In light of the continued threat posed by Brown, Petitioner requested
at a meeting with supervisors Adcock, Whitten and Douglas, that the incident of
October 10, 1990 with Brown be documented and that she be given a copy of the
report.  Adcock agreed that the incident should be documented.  Douglas
strenuously disagreed.  He stated that it was a first time incident and he would
not document it.  Douglas further stated that he checked with EEO and they
stated that the term "prima donna" was not a discriminatory statement.  Adcock
reminded Douglas that Brown had harassed Petitioner in the past and this was not
a first time incident.  Douglas still refused to document the incident.

     37.  Lockheed's supervisor's handbook requires that a verbal warning be
documented by a memo entitled an AVO.  The supervisor's handbook also lists
offenses which would be grounds for termination.

     38.  At a separate meeting with Adcock shortly thereafter, Douglas referred
to the dispute between Brown and Petitioner as "a pissing contest".  He stated
angrily: "That little bitch doesn't tell me what to do", referring to
Petitioner.  This was repeated by Douglas several times, sometimes with the term
"Philippino Bitch" used.



     39.  Brown used derogatory language about Petitioner during this time
period in the presence of Len Adcock, referring to Petitioner as "a pineapple
picker, a split tail, that Philippino bitch".  He repeated the comments in front
of supervisor Sonny Whitten, stating "This split-tail is going to ruin the
outfit."  He also stated them in front of Gerry Patten, calling her a
"Philippino, wet-back, green-card carrying bitch."

     40.  Brown's denial that he used this language in reference to Petitioner
is unworthy of belief.  Brown's testimony that he considered Petitioner his
friend is not credible.  During the period of time between July, 1990, and the
fall of 1990, Brown spoke outside of the workplace about Petitioner in a
negative way on a continual basis.  He spread the rumor stating that Petitioner
was having an affair with her supervisor and for that reason received special
favors at work.

     41.  At this same time, late October, 1990, a rotation policy was
instituted by management for the first shift in LC-39 Operations.  The purpose
of the policy change was to train technicians to become proficient at various
tasks.  Only lead technicians and one senior technician at each job experienced
enough to train others were allowed to "specialize" - that is, do mostly one
type of job and not rotate.  This would remove Petitioner from her work
assignment.  She was the only technician who was specializing who would be
pulled off of her normal assignment and she was the only female technician who
was specializing.

     42.  Pursuant to Lockheed policy, Petitioner contacted her next level
supervisor, Derald Roth about documenting the incident with Brown and about her
concern about being the only specializing technician to be pulled from her
assigned area.  Roth stated that he agreed with and would support Bennie
Douglas's position on both counts.

     43.  Petitioner next went up the chain of command to Brad Wilkinson to ask
for documentation of the October 10th Brown incident and about the
specialization issue.

     44.  Wilkinson refused to document the incident and stated that Brown had
been given a verbal warning and that they would assign Brown to the pad to
separate him from Petitioner.  Petitioner requested a meeting with her next
level of supervision and to Respondent's Equal Employment Opportunity (EEO)
officer Leroy Scott and company counsel, Dennis Diemoz.

     45.  At the same time Petitioner was requesting a written reprimand of
Brown, she began expressing to Whitten that she feared physical violence from
Brown.  This fear for her safety was confirmed when Petitioner's husband called
Douglas a few days later.

     46.  Douglas moved to immediately separate the two by temporarily
transferring Brown to another position in LC-39 Operations which was temporarily
vacant.

     47.  Shortly thereafter, Douglas' supervisor, Roth, met with his superiors,
employee-relations managers, and union officials to discuss a solution to the
Petitioner/Brown conflict.  The International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers
(the Union), which represented both Petitioner and Brown, took the position that
Brown could not be unilaterally transferred because he had not been found guilty



of any offense.  The Union indicated that if any transfers were to be made, both
employees should be transferred, and, further, since Brown was the more senior
of the two, he should be given first choice of assignments.

     48.  Petitioner was then called to a meeting with her union steward and
Roth.  Roth told her that "all of this had to stop", and that she would be
transferred to the shops area for a six month's "cooling down" period.  Brown
was to be transferred as well.

     49.  Roth stated that when he said "all of this had to stop", he was
referring to Petitioner's going up the chain of command asking for documentation
of the incident between herself and Brown.

     50.  Roth viewed both transfers as a form of discipline; and stated that
Petitioner being disciplined for the "allegation that was not totally proven"
and that she had been insubordinate.

     51.  At no time did Roth communicate to Petitioner that she was being
disciplined for being insubordinate.  The transfer AVO stated that Petitioner
was being moved to "maintain productivity and improve day-to-day operations."

     52.  On November 5, 1990, Brown and Petitioner were transferred out of LC-
39 Operations.  The transfers were to be for six months, at which time Brown and
Petitioner would be permitted to transfer back into LC-39 Operations.

     53.  Petitioner was transferred to Voice Systems Shops (Shops) and Brown to
the Communications Distribution and Switching Center (CD&SC).  The hourly rate
of pay remained the same for each following the transfer.

     54.  Douglas told Len Adcock that if Petitioner did not "learn who's boss,
she may never come back.  If she's not a good girl, learn to be a good girl and
knows who's boss. . . .

     55.  Later, Douglas reiterated to Adcock and Whitten, that "no way we're
going to bring her "Petitioner" back, shes got to be -- learn to be a good
girl."

     56.  Roth told Len Adcock that until Petitioner had learned her lesson and
was a good girl she would not come back to LC-39 Operations and referred to the
dispute between Petitioner and Brown as a "pissing contest".

     57.  When Len Adcock again tried to talk to Douglas about Petitioner's
transfer and suggested that Douglas might be motivated by Petitioner having
rebuffed Douglas's past advances, Douglas threatened Adcock, saying that he
[Douglas] and Roth could take care of Adcock too.  They had lots of things on
Adcock. He should stay out of it and behave himself.

     58.  The sexually aggressive acts of Douglas were reported to EEO Officer
Leroy Scott by Petitioner in December, 1990 or January, 1991 and by Len Adcock
in January, 1991.  LeRoy Scott acknowledged these disclosures in a memo to Gene
Stone, Dennis Diemoz and Frank McTernan, dated 1-23-91, but produced no internal
memorandum concerning the disclosures nor did he institute any investigation.

     59.  Douglas threatened technician Addison in approximately January, 1991,
about vocally supporting Petitioner and that if Addison continued to do so, he
could figure on having problems with it.



     60.  The transfer of Petitioner and Brown did not result in their physical
separation as intended, as they were both moved to the same end of the Space
Center.  Due to his new job assignment, Brown turned up in Petitioner's area two
or three times per week.  When Brown was in Petitioner's work area, he would
walk nearby and glare at her, making her feel uncomfortable.

     61.  If Brown had moved and Petitioner had stayed in LC-39 Operations, they
would have been separated by approximately five miles and would have had minimal
or no contact.

     62.  Petitioner immediately objected to her transfer and requested a
transfer back to LC-39 Operations.

     63.  Petitioner continued to object to the failure to document the Brown
incident and the transfer, by seeking a meeting with the EEO officer LeRoy
Scott.  Scott was unable to give her a reason that she had been transferred and
stated he would look into it.

     64.  Petitioner brought Ray Pittman and Addison with her to a meeting with
Scott to document that she had previously been harassed by Brown and by Douglas,
and to explain that she believed her transfer was a form of retaliation.  Scott
informed Petitioner for the first time at the second meeting that she had been
transferred because of her "subjective fear" of Brown.  Scott was advised that
this was not a solution because Brown had plenty of access to Petitioner while
she was in Shops.

     65.  In written form, Scott told Petitioner that in order to be considered
for a transfer back to LC-39 Operations that she should "do the best you can in
your present assignment and avoid any contact that may exacerbate the
situation."

     66.  Petitioner next contacted company counsel, Dennis Diemoz, via the
company hotline.  Diemoz was informed of the history of the situation by
Petitioner, including the fact that Brown had called her names, and that, after
the transfer, she was still in close proximity to Brown.  Petitioner was the
first one to bring it to the attention of Deimoz that she was still in close
proximity to Brown.

     67.  Nonetheless, several more months passed between Petitioner informing
Deimoz of the fact that Brown was still in close proximity to her and Petitioner
being moved back to LC-39 Operations.

     68.  Ultimately, after proceeding up the chain of command, hiring an
attorney, filing a complaint with the Florida Human Relations Commission,
Petitioner was returned to LC-39 Operations on July 1, 1991.  The re-assignment
was 8 months after she was originally transferred and at least five months after
Dennis Deimoz was on notice that the transfer had not resulted in a physical
separation of Brown and Petitioner.

     69.  In the meantime, persons with less seniority than Petitioner were
allowed to transfer into LC-39 Operations, including Carole Chauncey, who had
eight years less seniority than Petitioner.

     70.  Brown has stayed in the position at CD&SC, and has not returned to LC-
39 Operations.



     71.  After returning to LC-39 Operations, Petitioner was subjected to a
hostile work environment and retaliatory acts in the following manner:

            a.  Douglas and Whitten treated the Petitioner in a cold unfriendly
manner, ignoring her presence, and failing to offer any normal civil greetings
to her.

            b.  The "welcome back" banner which was hung up by Petitioner's
fellow technicians was torn down by Respondent Douglas within an hour of it
being put up.  During the same period, a male co-worker's "welcome back" banner
was left up for seven days, upon his return from Desert Storm.

            c.  On July 1, 1991, the day that Petitioner returned to LC-39
Operations, supervisor Sonny Whitten began keeping a journal which focused
primarily upon the activities of Petitioner.  Later, after Carole Chauncey
complained about misconduct by Mike Evolga, another technician, he kept a
journal about Chauncey as well.

            d.  Petitioner was approached and chastised by Supervisor Whitten
for not being at her work station immediately at 7:30 a.m., when other coworkers
who were in Room 2R14 talking and having coffee were not similarly chastised.
Later in the same day, Whitten and Douglas approached Petitioner and asked if
she had a problem following the rules regarding work hours.

            e.  Petitioner was the only technician who was previously
specializing who was subject to the "training rotation" schedule, implemented by
Roth and Douglas in late October 1990.  Other specializing technicians, who were
all males, Jerry Bennington, Mike Stevens and Larry Skidmore, were allowed to
continue to specialize and were not required to rotate work stations.
Coincidentally, the rotational training program which had been in the works
prior to Petitioner's transfer was not implemented until Petitioner's return to
LC-39 Operations in July, 1991.  None of the male technicians previously
identified as specializing [Bennington, Stevens & Skidmore] were placed upon the
rotation schedule and Petitioner was the only specializing technician subject to
the rotation requirement.

            f.  Petitioner was denied the opportunity to recoup her overtime
that she would have received if she had not been involuntarily transferred,
although the department had voted that anyone who had left on an involuntary
basis would be able to get their hours back.  A male technician who had left the
department during Desert Storm was allowed to recoup his hours; Petitioner was
not, under the orders of Bennie Douglas.

            g.  Petitioner was twice denied to serve as temporary lead, with
enhanced pay, due to a vacillation in the rules about how the temporary lead was
selected.  However, Petitioner was compensated for the loss in pay for the error
made in the first instance.

            h.  Finally, in March of 1992, Petitioner was linked to an
investigation of missing "Triflow", a lubricant, which focused on some cans of
the lubricant ordered by Len Adcock and allegedly picked up by Petitioner.  The
investigation of this matter disclosed that the Triflow had never been received
in the supply department and therefore was not missing.  However, the suggestion
by management that she was somehow linked with allegedly stolen supplies, upset
the Petitioner and induced her to transfer to third shift for protection from
further retaliatory acts.



            i.  The "Triflow" investigation was instituted on the same day that
Lockheed employees including Sonny Whitten, Derald  Roth and Bennie Douglas met
with LeRoy Scott to review Petitioner's FCHR complaint and to begin to formulate
their responses.

            j.  Shortly after Petitioner transferred to third shift, the
training rotation was discontinued.

     72.  Upon Petitioner's transfer to third shift, hostile acts continued as
follows:

          a.  The Petitioner exercised her option to work a "flex time"
schedule, meaning that she would come in during the latter portion of the second
shift and then leave work before the conclusion of third shift.  The normal
practice was for preshifters to check in with the lead technician; however,
Petitioner was instructed by the shift supervisor Chuck Ehrhardt, that Ehrhardt
needed to hear her voice, and that he could not accept her lead tech's word that
she was on the premises.

          b.  A male preshifting employee, John Wolff, was not required to
personally check in with Ehrhardt on a day to day basis.

          c.  Douglas came onto third shift and made inquiries about
Petitioner's use of sick time, the reason for her preshifting and questioned how
she got along with her coworkers.  He further demanded to have Petitioner's
unlisted home telephone number.  Douglas did not make such inquires about any
other third shift technician.

          d.  Douglas harshly admonished Petitioner and threatened to write her
up for insubordination because she did not correctly follow a newly implemented
procedure on the handling of PRACAs. However, the procedure was not put in
writing until after both of the allegedly incorrect PRACAS had been completed by
Petitioner.

     73.  Douglas referred to Petitioner as a "non-cooperative non team playing
bitch", in the presence of technician Gerry Patten.  On another occasion, he
referred to Petitioner as a bitch in the presence of Patten in connection with a
discussion of the PRACA procedure, saying "I'm going to make this bitch do as
she is told."

     74.  Petitioner repeatedly reported the actions she was experiencing to
company counsel, Dennis Deimoz, and to LeRoy Scott.

     75.  Douglas used sexual innuendo, ridicule and demeaning comments about
women in the presence of another female technician, Carole Chauncey, in LC-39
Operations, which caused her to feel uncomfortable and humiliated.

     76.  Although Carole Chauncey discussed these allegations against Douglas
with LeRoy Scott of EEOC and Robert Granger of Human Resources, no formal
investigation was done.

     77.  Carole Chauncey complained to her supervisor, Sonny Whitten, sometime
in the early 1990s that Mike Evolga, another technician, was making sexual
gestures to a female gate guard and that Evolga was "out of control".  Douglas
stated to Whitten in the presence of Chauncey several days later that gestures
do not constitute harassment according to Lockheed attorneys, and no further
inquiry into the matter was conducted.



     78.  Technician Mike Evolga referred to women as "dumb broads", and "damned
broads" in the presence of supervisor Sonny Whitten without Whitten admonishing
Evolga about making such denigrating remarks.

     79.  In November of 1991, Chauncey met with Robert Granger, of the Human
Resources Department of Lockheed and made complaints about sexual joking and
innuendos in LC-39 Operations and management condoning it.  Granger apprised
LeRoy Scott of these facts and was not instructed to conduct any further
investigation.

     80.  Vicki Weekes, who became Sonny Whitten's secretary in November of
1993, was warned by Whitten that LC-39 Operations was a male working environment
and that a lot of women had gone to EEO over a lot of little things and he did
not want any of this EEO "crap".

     81.  Management in LC-39 Operations have been advised that photos and
posters of scantily clad women, which are visible in the workplace, are
offensive to women.  Nevertheless, they did not see the problem and have allowed
the practice to continue.

     82.  The Petitioner was damaged in that she lost overtime pay in an amount
of approximately $7,000.00, plus interest, by virtue of being transferred out of
her department and then deprived of the opportunity to recoup her overtime upon
returning to the department.

     83.  The Petitioner has incurred attorney's fees and costs in bringing this
action, of a total amount to be determined at a supplemental proceeding.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     84.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
subject matter of this proceeding, and the parties thereto, pursuant to
subsection 120.57(1), Florida Statutes.

     85.  Petitioner Sylvia Dewalt is an "aggrieved person" as defined by
Florida Statutes Section 760.02(10) who is female and whose national origin is
Philippino.  Petitioner timely filed her Petition for Relief with the Florida
Commission on Human Relations, prior to the effective date of the Florida Civil
Rights Acts of 1992.

     86.  Respondent Lockheed Space Operations Company is an employer as defined
by Section 760.02(7), in that the Company employs more than 15 persons,
including those employees who work in LC-39 operations at the Kennedy Space
Center.

     87.  Respondent Bennie Douglas is a "person" as defined by Section
760.02(6).  He is the supervisor of four supervisors, including the three shift
supervisors of LC-39 Operations for Respondent Lockheed.  Douglas is an agent of
his employer, Lockheed.

     88.  Respondent Derrold Roth is a "person" as defined by Section 760.02(6),
and is the manager of voice systems, who is manager over Bennie Douglas.  Roth
is an agent of his employer, Lockheed.



     89.  Respondent William E. Brown is a "person" as defined by Section
760.02(6), and was the lead technician on day shift in LC-39 Operations.  For
purposes of this case, Brown is an agent of Respondent Lockheed.

     90.  Roth, Douglas and Brown are "supervisory employees" who are not
subject to individual liability under Chapter 760, Florida Statutes; although
they are agents of Respondent LSOC.    Busbey v. City of Orlando, 931 F.2d 764,
722 (11th Cir. 1991); see also:  Grant v. Lone Star Company, 21 F.3d 649 (5th
Cir. 1994).

     91.  The Petitioner contends that she was unlawfully transferred, denied
overtime and subjected to a hostile work environment by the Respondent because
it unlawfully discriminated against her due to her sex (female) and national
origin (Philippino).  The petitioner relies on the Florida Human Rights Act of
1977, Section 760.10, et seq., Florida Statutes (1989).  The Human Rights Act
prohibits certain specified unlawful employment practices and provides remedies
for such violations.  That statute provides, in pertinent part, as follows:

          760.01  PURPOSES, CONSTRUCTION; TITLE
                              ***
          (2)  The general purposes of Section 760.01-760.10
          are to secure for all individuals within the State
          freedom from discrimination because of race, color,
          religion, sex, national origin, age, handicap, or
          marital status and thereby to protect their interests
          in personal dignity, to make available to the state
          their full productive capacities, to secure the state
          against domestic strife and unrest, to preserve the
          public safety, health and general welfare, and to
          promote the interests, rights, and privileges of
          individuals within the state.
          (3)  Section 760.01-760.10 shall be construed accord-
          ing to fair import of its terms and shall be liberally
          construed to further the general purposes stated in
          this section and the special purposes of the particular
          provisions involved.
                              ***
          760.  Definitions.
          (7)  "Employer" means any person employing 15 or more
          employees for each working day in each of 20 or more
          calender weeks in the current or preceding calender
          year, and any agent of such person.
                              ***
          760.10  Unlawful employment practices; remedies
          construction
          (1)  It is an unlawful employment practice for an
          employer:
            (a)  To discharge or to fail or refuse to hire an
          individual, or otherwise  to discriminate against
          any individual with respect to compensation, terms,
          conditions, or privileges of employment, because of
          such individual's race, color, religion, sex, national
          origin, age, handicap, or marital status.



     92.  The Florida Human Rights Act is patterned after Title VII of the Civil
Rights Act of 1964, 42 U.S.C. Section 2000e-2.  School Board of Leon County v.
Weaver, 556 So.2d 443 (Fla. 1st DCA 1990).  In Florida, there is a long-standing
rule of statutory construction which recognizes that if a state law is patterned
after a federal law on the same subject, the Florida law will be accorded the
same construction as in the federal courts to the extent the construction is
harmonious with the spirit of the Florida legislation.  O'Loughlin v. Pinchback,
579 So.2d 788 (Fla. 1st DCA, 1991).

     93.  In Department of Corrections v. Chandler, 582 So.2d 1183 (Fla. 1st DCA
1991), the court analyzed the types of claims under the Florida Human Rights
Act.  In that case, the court noted as follows:

          Pertinent federal case law discloses two means by
          which a discriminatory employment claim may be
          tried.  The first, . . ., by showing disparate
          treatment, and the second, by showing discriminatory
          impact.  When employing the former, a claimant must
          establish an employer's intentional discrimination,
          however, as to the latter, intentional discrimination
          is not required, and the claimant essentially
          challenges practices which are fair in form but
          discriminatory in operation.  [citations omitted]
          Id. at 1185 n.2

     94.  The Petitioner in this case has sought to establish a disparate
treatment claim and a retaliation claim.  The Chandler court delineated the
procedure for establishing a disparate treatment claim.  The Court held as
follows:

          . . . The United States Supreme Court set forth
          the procedure essential for establishing such
          claims in McDonnell Douglas Corp. v. Green, 411
          U.S. 792 (3 S.Ct. 1817, 36 L.Ed. 2d 668 (1973),
          which was then revisited in detail in Texas
          Department of Community Affairs v. Burdine, 450
          U.S. 248, 101 S.Ct. 1089, 67 L.Ed.2d 207 (1981).
          Pursuant to the Burdine formula, the employee has
          the initial burden of establishing a prima facie
          case of intentional discrimination, which once
          established raises a presumption that the employer
          discriminated against the employee.  If the pre-
          sumption arises, the burden shifts to the employer
          to present sufficient evidence to raise a genuine
          issue of fact as to whether the employer discri-
          minated against the employee.  The employer may
          do this by stating a legitimate, nondiscriminatory
          reason for the employment decision; a reason which
          is clear, reasonably specific, and worthy of credence.
          Because the employer has the burden of production,
          not one of persuasion, which remains with the employee,
          it is not required to persuade the trier of fact that
          its decision was actually motivated by the reason
          given.  If the employer satisfies the burden, the
          employee must then persuade the fact finder that the
          proffered reason for the employment decision was
          pretext for intentional discrimination.  The employee



          may satisfy this burden by showing  directly that a
          discriminatory reason more likely than not motivated
          the decision, or indirectly by showing that the
          proffered reason for the employment decision is not
          worthy of belief.  If such proof is adequately
          presented, the employee satisfies his other ultimate
          burden of demonstrating by a preponderance of evidence
          that he or she has been the victim of intentional
          discrimination. [citations omitted].  Id. at 1185-86.

     95.  In this case, Petitioner has prevailed on her sexual
harassment/hostile work environment claim against Respondent  LSOC by showing
that:

          (1)  she belongs to a protected group;
          (2)  she was subjected to unwelcome sexual
          harassment; these actions in the workplace created
          an intimidating hostile and offensive working
          environment;
          (3)  the harassment was based on her sex (gender);
          (4)  the harassment affected a term, condition or
          privilege of her employment, by impeding her job
          performance, and her psychological well-being; and
          (5)  the employer knew or should have known of the
          harassment in question and failed to take appropriate
          remedial action.

Hall v. Gus Construction Co., Inc., 842 F.2d 1010 (8th Cir. 1988).  See:  U.S.
Postal Service Board of Governors v. Aikens, 460 U.S. 711, 715 (1983); Harris v.
Forklift Systems, Inc., ____ U.S. _____, 114 S.Ct. 367 (1993).

     96.  As required in Burns v. McGregor Electronic Industries, Inc., 955 F.2d
559 (8th Cir. 1992), the determination of whether a hostile work environment
exists must be made by the trier of fact in light of the totality of
circumstances.  29 C.F.R. Section 1604.11(b).  Under the totality of the
circumstances analysis, the work environment cannot be carved into a series of
discrete incidents and then measure the harm occurring in each episode.  This
approach has been argued by Respondents but is incorrect.  Instead, the trier of
fact must keep in mind that each successive episode has its predecessors, that
the impact of the separate incidents may accumulate, and that the work
environment created may exceed the sum of the individual episodes.  Burns,
supra.

     97.  This was clearly the circumstances in this case.  Petitioner, has
shown that she has suffered sexual harassment at the hands of William Brown.
His acts of physical and verbal aggression are properly considered predicate
acts underlying Petitioner's sexual harassment claim.  Brown's assault on
Petitioner, including his verbal denigration of her sex and her nationality,
clearly constitutes an act of sexual harassment.  McKinney v. Dole, 765 F.2d
1129 (D.C. Cir., 1985).  Predicate acts underlying sexual harassment claim do
not have to be clearly sexual in nature, where acts would not have occurred but
for the fact that plaintiff was a woman.  Hall, supra.

     98.  When Petitioner reported Brown's actions to their supervisors, Brown's
actions were looked upon as minor in nature.  They determined that verbal
counseling of Brown was sufficient even though management knew that Brown had
behaved similarly in the recent past.  When Petitioner insisted that further



action be taken, a pattern of sexual harassment developed and continued over
time directed toward Petitioner.  Respondent's supervisor's expected that the
women working in LC-39 Operations should be "team players," a worthy goal.
However, they demanded that Petitioner demonstrate this attitude by being "one
of the guys".  When Petitioner declined to conform to management's expectations
of how she should behave, a hostile work environment was developed and fostered
that was motivated by hostility toward her as a woman.  Hall, supra, and Andrews
v. City of Philadelphia, 895 F.2d 1469 (3rd Cir. 1990).

     99.  Petitioner makes her case that unlawful retaliation occurred because:

          (1)  Petitioner participated in a statutorily
          protected activity by complaining about Brown's
          harassment of her, complaining about her transfer,
          filing an FCHR Complaint, seeking assistance up
          the chain of command,
          (2)  Adverse employment actions were taken against
          her [the transfer was due to her request to document
          the initial incident and going up the chain of command
          concerning Brown's actions, as well as her well-
          founded fear for her safety; and many subsequent
          acts upon her return to LC-39 Operations where
          Petitioner was subject to a continual barrage
          of adverse treatment, special scrutiny, and
          desparate conditions]; and
          (3)  a causal connection existed between the two.
          Yates v. Avco Corp., 819 F.2d 630 (6th Cir., 1987).

     100.  Petitioner has been damaged in the amount of $7,000.00 due to lost
over-time pay and Respondent LSOC should pay those damages and cease and desist
in its unlawful conduct directed toward Petitioner.

     101.  Petitioner should recover her costs and attorneys fees in this
action.

                     RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing findings of fact and conclusions of law, it is

     RECOMMENDED that a Final Order be entered as follows:

     1.   Respondents Douglas, Roth and Brown should be dismissed, as they are
not subject to personal liability under Chapter 760, Florida Statutes;

     2.  Petitioner was discriminated against on the basis of her sex and
national origin by being subjected to a hostile work environment;

     3.  Petitioner was discriminated against by Respondent LSOC by unlawful
retaliation;

     4.  Petitioner be compensated for her damages in accordance with applicable
law; and

     5.  Respondent LSOC be directed to cease and desist its unlawful conduct
directed toward Petitioner and such other remedies as the Commission may deem
appropriate; and



     6.  Petitioner be awarded her attorney's fees and costs incurred as a
result of this action.

     DONE and ENTERED this 30th day of November, 1994, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                            ___________________________________
                            DANIEL M. KILBRIDE
                            Hearing Officer
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            The DeSoto Building
                            1230 Apalachee Parkway
                            Tallahassee, Florida  32399-1550
                            (904) 488-9675

                            Filed with the Clerk of the
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            this 30th day of November, 1994.

                            APPENDIX

     The following constitutes my specific rulings, in accordance with section
120.59, Florida Statutes, on proposed findings of fact submitted by the parties.

Petitioner's Proposed Findings of Fact:

     Accepted in substance:  paragraphs 1, 2, 3 (date of employment began in
1983), 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 22, 23, 24,
25, 26, 27, 28, 30, 31, 32, 33, 34, 35, 36, 37, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 44, 45,
46, 47, 48, 49, 50, 51, 52, 53, 54, 55, 56, 57, 58, 59,  60, 61, 62, 63, 64, 65,
66, 67, 68, 69, 70, 71, 72(a), (b), (c), (d), (e), (f), (g), (h), (i), (j),
73(a), (b), (c), (d), 74, 75, 76, 78, 79, 80, 81, 83, 85 in part, 86, 88 (in
part).
     Rejected as irrelevant, immaterial or subsumed:  paragraphs 16, 77, 82, 84,
85 (in part), 87, 88 (in part), 89.

Respondents' LSOC, Douglas and Roth Proposed Findings of Fact:

     Accepted in substance:  paragraphs 1, 2, 3, 4 (in part), 5, 6, 7, 8, 9 (in
part), 10, 12 (in part), 13 (in part), 14, 15, 16, 18 (in part), 19 (in part),
20, 21, 22 (in part), 23 (in part), 24 (in part), 25, 26, 27, 34, 35, 38 (in
part), 40.
     Rejected as irrelevant, immaterial or subsumed:  paragraphs 18 (in part),
28, 29, 30, 31, 32, 36, 37, 38 (in part), 42, 43.
     Rejected as aaginst the greater weight of evidence:  paragraphs 4 (in
part), 9 (in part), 11, 12 (in part), 13 (in part), 17, 19 (in part), 22 (in
part), 23 (in part), 33, 39, 41.
     Respondent Brown did not file separate proposed findings of fact.
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              NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions to the Recommended
Order.  All agencies allow each party at least 10 days in which to submit
written exceptions.  Some agencies allow a larger period within which to submit
written exceptions.  You should consult with the agency that will issue the
final order in this case concerning their rules on the deadline for filing
exceptions to this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions to this Recommended Order
should be filed with the agency that will issue the final order in this case.
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                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                 DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

PAMELA R. DALLIS,       )
                        )
     Petitioner,        )
                        )
vs.                     )   CASE NO. 93-4641
                        )
UNIVERSITY OF FLORIDA,  )
                        )
     Respondent.        )
________________________)

                          RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, the above matter was heard before the Division of
Administrative Hearings by its duly-designated Hearing Officer, P. Michael Ruff.
The hearing began in Jacksonville, Florida, on February 17, 1994 and continued
in Gainesville, Florida, on September 15, 1994.

                             APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Pamela R. Dallis
                      8050 Arlington Expressway, Number C-401
                      Jacksonville, Florida  32211

     For Respondent:  Isis Carbajal de Garcia, Esq.
                      Associate General Counsel
                      University of Florida
                      207 Tigert Hall
                      Gainesville, Florida  32611

                       STATEMENT OF THE ISSUES

     The issues to be resolved in this proceeding are whether the Petitioner was
discriminatorily dismissed from her employment by the Respondent on the basis of
race and whether she was retaliated against by the Respondent for filing a
complaint of discrimination with the City of Jacksonville.

                       PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     On January 19, 1993, the Petitioner filed a charge of discrimination
against the Respondent.  The Petitioner alleged that the Respondent had
terminated her from employment due to the Petitioner's race (African American).
The Florida Commission on Human Relations entered a "Notice of Determination of
No Cause" on July 13, 1993.  The Petitioner filed a "Petition for Relief from an
Unlawful Employment practice" on August 13, 1993 alleging race discrimination
for dismissal and retaliation.  That Petition was duly referred to the Division
of Administrative Hearings and the undersigned Hearing Officer for a proceeding
under Section 120.57(1), Florida Statutes (1993).  The Respondent filed an
answer to the Petition denying the allegations of discrimination, pursuant to
Rule 22T-9.008(5), Florida Administrative Code.  A hearing was duly scheduled
and conducted.



     The Petitioner presented the testimony of Vera Andrews, Brenda Young,
Beverly D. Ramsey, Beverly Johnson, Ernest Stephens, as well as testifying on
her own behalf.  Eleven (11) exhibits were offered and admitted into evidence on
behalf of the Petitioner.  The Respondent presented the testimony of Deborah
Patterson, Marilyn Halusky, Thomas Braddock, Jacquelyn D. Hart, Linda Cook and
Grant Cochrane and offered 12 exhibits, which were admitted into evidence.  At
the conclusion of the hearing, the parties were advised of their right to submit
Proposed Recommended Orders within 14 days of the conclusion of the hearing.
The Respondent submitted a Proposed Recommended Order within the allowable time.

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  The Respondent, the University of Florida, is a state university
located in Gainesville, Florida.  The Respondent, through its Institute of Food
and Agricultural Sciences, operates a Cooperative Extension Service, which
maintains a county extension office in each of the 67 counties in the State of
Florida.  Each of these offices is headed by a county extension director.  On
September 13, 1991, the Petitioner, Pamela R. Dallis, was hired by the
University of Florida as a part-time secretary for the Expanded Food and
Nutrition Education Program (EFNEP) in the Duval County Extension Office located
in Jacksonville, Florida, which is headed by Mr. Thomas Braddock.

     2.  The Petitioner was hired in a temporary position known as Other
Personal Services (OPS).  The Petitioner was initially interviewed for a
permanent position, but she did not meet the minimum qualifications for the
position because she did not achieve the required score (35 c.w.p.m.) on the
typing test.  The Respondent changed the classification of the position from
permanent to temporary in order to be able to hire the Petitioner despite her
typing deficiency.  As an OPS employee, she did not have permanent status in the
position and was not subject to a probationary period or to periodic written
evaluations concerning her performance.

     3.  The Petitioner's immediate supervisor, Ms. Deborah Patterson, provided
the Petitioner training as to the policies and procedures applicable to her
position.  Specifically, the Petitioner received training concerning data entry,
reimbursement of expenses incurred for EFNEP and travel reimbursement vouchers.
The Petitioner was also provided assistance concerning computer data entry from
another employee in EFNEP.

     4.  The Petitioner was provided oral counseling concerning deficiencies in
her performance on several occasions beginning on January 7, 1992.  By June 22,
1992, Respondent considered dismissing the Petitioner from her employment
because of her performance deficiencies.  Due to budgetary constraints, the
decision was made to work more closely with the Petitioner because if she were
dismissed, there was no assurance that her position could be filled by another
individual.

     5.  On July 6, 1992, in order to provide closer supervision to the
Petitioner, the Respondent moved the Petitioner's work station to a location
close to her supervisor's office.  Prior to this time, the Petitioner's
immediate supervisor had requested to Mr. Braddock that this move be made.  Mr.
Braddock did not approve the request and recommended that the Petitioner be
counseled concerning her work performance.  In July, 1992, Mr. Braddock agreed
to the move because the Petitioner's performance had not improved despite the
performance counseling provided.



     6.  On July 24, 1993, a few weeks after the Petitioner's work station was
moved, she reported to Mr. Braddock an incident that had occurred with a white
co-worker, Rachel Fleming.  Mr. Braddock spoke separately with each employee and
asked for their written description of the incident.  There were no other
witnesses to the incident.  Mr. Braddock received conflicting reports from the
Petitioner and Ms. Fleming.  The Petitioner stated that on July 24, 1992, after
informing Ms. Fleming of her dislike for "chain letters" while talking in the
printing room, Ms. Fleming placed a chain letter on the Petitioner's desk with
her name on it.  The Petitioner scratched her name, placed Ms. Fleming's name on
the letter and taped it on Ms. Fleming's desk drawer.  The Petitioner stated
that she later went to the restroom, and as she was exiting, Ms. Fleming came
in, blocked her exit, pushed and grabbed her, and said, "I don't like you no
more than you like me, bitch!"  Ms. Fleming then allowed her to exit.  Ms.
Fleming acknowledged in her statement that she had an exchange of words with the
Petitioner concerning a chain letter that she had given the Petitioner.  Ms.
Fleming stated that the Petitioner told her, "This is stupid and so are you."
Ms. Fleming also stated that about 15 minutes later, she saw the Petitioner as
she was leaving the restroom, asked to speak with her, but the Petitioner
"brushed past her" saying nothing.  Ms. Fleming grabbed the Petitioner, turned
to face her and told her that they did not like each other and to "leave me the
hell alone".  Ms. Fleming denied pushing the Petitioner or calling her a
"bitch".  She said she called the Petitioner "a biddy".  Based upon the
unsubstantiated conflicting reports given by each employee, Mr. Braddock
determined that no disciplinary action was warranted and counseled each
employee.

     7.  A few weeks after the incident with Ms. Fleming, the Petitioner filed a
complaint of discrimination with the Equal Employment Opportunity Office of the
City of Jacksonville on the basis that Ms. Fleming had not been disciplined.
After having learned of the complaint, the Petitioner's second level supervisor,
Ms. Halusky, advised the Petitioner that the proper avenue for her to file a
complaint was through the University's Office of Equal Employment Opportunity,
not the City of Jacksonville.  The City of Jacksonville did not proceed with the
Petitioner's complaint because she was not an employee of the City of
Jacksonville.  The Petitioner never filed a complaint with the University of
Florida.

     8.  Despite the performance counseling and assistance provided to the
Petitioner, her performance did not improve.  The deficiencies concerning the
Petitioner's data entry skills continued.  Two reports that were due in
September, 1992 at the main EFNEP office in Gainesville were late because the
work done by the Petitioner had to be redone.  The Petitioner's supervisor
decided that the Petitioner's continuing performance deficiencies were causing
additional work for the EFNEP staff and, even without the assurance of a
replacement, it was better to have the position vacant rather than having to
redo the Petitioner's work to correct the mistakes.

     9.  By letter dated September 10, 1992, the Petitioner's immediate
supervisor advised her of her termination effective at the close of business
that day.  The reason given for her dismissal was that she had not developed in
her job as expected and because of performance deficiencies.

     10.  Sixty-six percent of the employees in EFNEP in the Duval County Office
are African American.  They serve a clientele that is 75 percent African
American.  Thus, EFNEP is interested in hiring and retaining African American
employees for the program.  Three of the individuals who testified at the
Petitioner's request are African Americans who work at the Duval County



Extension Office.  They testified that they had not experienced discrimination
in their employment at the Duval County Extension Office.  Two of those three
employees are in EFNEP.  One has been an employee in the office for 23 years,
and the other has been an employee for 14 years.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     11.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
subject matter of and the parties to this proceeding.  Section 120.57(1),
Florida Statutes.

     12.  The Petitioner filed a petition for relief with the Florida Commission
on Human Relations alleging that the Respondent discriminated against her on the
basis of her race, in violation of the Florida Human Rights Act of 1977, Section
760.01, et. seq., when it terminated her employment on September 10, 1992.
Section 760.10, Florida Statutes, provides that it is an unlawful employment
practice for an employer to discharge or to fail or refuse to hire or otherwise
to discriminate against any individual because of race.

     13.  The portions of Section 760.10, Florida Statutes, which apply to this
case are as follows:

          760.10  Unlawful employment practices; remedies;
          construction.
          (1)  It is an unlawful employment practice for
          an employer:
          (a)  To discharge or to fail or refuse to hire
          any individual, or otherwise to discriminate
          against any individual with respect to compensation,
          terms, conditions, or privileges of employment,
          because of such individual's race, color, religion,
          sex, national origin, age, handicap, or marital status.
                             *  *  *
          (7)  It is an unlawful employment practice for an
          employer, an employment agency, a joint labor-
          management committee, or a labor organization
          to discriminate against any person because that
          person has opposed any practice which is an unlawful
          employment practice under this section, or because
          that person had made a charge, testified, assisted,
          or participated in any manner in an investigation,
          proceeding, or hearing under this section.

     14.  The legal principles and precedent established in the federal anti-
discrimination laws, specifically Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, 42
U.S.C. Section 2000, et. seq., are to be accorded great deference when applying
Chapter 760, Florida Statutes.  See School Board of Leon County v. Hargis, 400
So.2d 103 (Fla. 1st DCA 1981); and Pasco County School Board v. P.E.R.C., 353
So.2d 108 (Fla. 1st DCA 1979).

     15.  The Supreme Court of the United States established, in McDonnell-
Douglas Corporation v. Green, 411 U.S. 792 (1973) and Texas Department of
Community Affairs v. Burdine, 450 U.S. 248 (1981), the analysis to be used in
cases alleging discrimination under Title VII.  This analysis was recently
reiterated and refined in St. Mary's Honor Center v. Hicks, 509 U.S. _____, 113
S.Ct. 2742 (1993).  Pursuant to this analysis, the Petitioner has the burden of
establishing by a preponderance of the evidence a prima facie case of unlawful



discrimination.  If a prima facie is established, the Respondent must articulate
some legitimate, nondiscriminatory reason for the action taken against the
Petitioner.  The Petitioner must then prove that the reasons offered by the
Respondent are not true but are, rather, a pretext for discrimination.  As the
Supreme Court stated in Hicks, before finding discrimination "the fact finder
must believe the plaintiff's explanation of intentional discrimination".  113
S.Ct. at 2754.

     16.  The Petitioner failed to meet her burden of proof as required by the
above analysis concerning either discriminatory discharge or retaliation.

     17.  To establish a prima facie case, the Petitioner was required to prove
that (1) she is a member of a protected group; (2) she was discharged; (3) she
was replaced by a person outside the protected class; and (4) she was qualified
to do her job.  See Lee v. Russell County School Board of Education, 684 F.2d
769 (11th Cir. 1982); and Maggio v. Martin Marietta Aerospace, 9 FALR 2168 (FCHR
1986).

     18.  The Petitioner demonstrated that she is a member of a protected class
and that she was discharged by the Respondent.  Absolutely no evidence was
presented during the formal hearing concerning whether the Petitioner was
replaced.  Additionally, the Petitioner presented no evidence to establish a
prima facie case of retaliation.  The Petitioner has, therefore, failed to
establish a prima facie case of discrimination based on race.  Even if the
Petitioner had established a prima facie case of discrimination based on race,
the weight of the evidence supports the conclusion that the Respondent had a
nondiscriminatory rationale and business-related reason for discharging the
Petitioner.  The Petitioner's performance was below the level necessary to fully
carry out her duties and responsibilities.  The Petitioner failed to prove that
the Respondent's reasons for discharging her were pretextual.

     19.  The Petitioner is required to prove by a preponderance of the evidence
that the proffered reason for discharge was not the true reason and that race
was a determining factor in the decision.  The evidence established that the
proffered reason for discharge was a valid one and was the true reason for the
discharge.

     20.  Accordingly, no discriminatory motive in the discharge decision has
been demonstrated.  The reason given for the discharge was not shown to be
pretextual during any phase of the supervisory decision-making process.  Thus,
the Petitioner did not meet her burden to show unlawful discrimination.  See
Arnold v. Burger Queen System, Inc., 509 So.2d 959 (Fla. 2d DCA 1987).

     21.  In summary, the Petitioner's position that her employment was
terminated on the basis of her race and that she was retaliated against for
filing a complaint of discrimination with the City of Jacksonville is
unsupported by a preponderance of the evidence.  The incident in the restroom
did not result in any differential treatment between the Petitioner and her co-
worker.  This incident, which was the only evidence offered by the Petitioner
related to race, is insufficient to find either discrimination or retaliation on
the part of the Respondent.

                          RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law, the evidence
of record, the candor and demeanor of the witnesses, and the pleadings and
arguments of the parties, it is



     RECOMMENDED that the Florida Commission on Human Relations enter a Final
Order dismissing the Petitioner's petition for relief.

     DONE AND ENTERED this 1st day of December, 1994, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                            ___________________________________
                            P. MICHAEL RUFF
                            Hearing Officer
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            The DeSoto Building
                            1230 Apalachee Parkway
                            Tallahassee, Florida  32399-1550
                            (904) 488-9675

                            Filed with the Clerk of the
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            this 2nd day of December, 1994.

                   APPENDIX TO RECOMMENDED ORDER

The Respondent's proposed findings of fact are all accepted.

The Petitioner filed no proposed findings of fact.
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              NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit to the agency written exceptions to this
Recommended Order.  All agencies allow each party at least ten days in which to
submit written exceptions.  Some agencies allow a larger period within which to
submit written exceptions.  You should contact the agency that will issue the
Final Order in this case concerning agency rules on the deadline for filing
exceptions to this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions to this Recommended Order
should be filed with the agency that will issue the Final Order in this case.
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                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                 DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

DENNIS W. THOMAS,         )
                          )
     Petitioner,          )
                          )
vs.                       )   CASE NO. 94-2126
                          )
UNIMAC COMPANY, INC.,     )
                          )
     Respondent.          )
__________________________)

                          RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, this cause came on for formal hearing before P. Michael
Ruff, duly-designated Hearing Officer of the Division of Administrative
Hearings, on September 20, 1994, in Marianna, Florida.

                             APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Dennis W. Thomas, pro se
                      4396 Clyde Lane
                      Post Office Box 56
                      Marianna, Florida  32447

     For Respondent:  Roger W. Horton, III
                      Human Resources Director
                      Unimac Company, Inc.
                      3595 Industrial Park Drive
                      Marianna, FL  32446-9458

                      STATEMENT OF THE ISSUES

     The issue to be resolved in this proceeding concerns whether the Petitioner
has been the victim of an unlawful employment practice by the alleged failure to
re-hire him by the Respondent because of his alleged disability.

                       PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     This cause arose upon the filing of a complaint of discrimination by the
Petitioner alleging, in essence, that he was denied reinstatement as a machinist
on January 7, 1993, after having been laid off on August 17, 1992, allegedly due
to a disability (stroke).  The Commission on Human Relations (HRC) conducted an
investigation of the charges and ultimately determined that there was no
reasonable cause to believe that an unlawful employment practice had occurred.
Upon the entry of this finding, the Petitioner filed a Petition for Relief,
availing himself of the right to a proceeding before the Division of
Administrative Hearings and the undersigned Hearing Officer.

     The cause came on for hearing as noticed.  The Petitioner presented his own
testimony and two exhibits which were admitted into evidence.  The Respondent
presented the testimony of Roger Horton and three exhibits, all of which were



admitted into evidence.  Proposed Recommended Orders were submitted, which were
treated in the Appendix attached hereto and incorporated by reference herein.

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  The Petitioner was employed as a machinist operating a "pega" machine
for the Respondent at times pertinent hereto, in 1992 and      1993.  On or
about February 24, 1992, while he was home for lunch, the Petitioner apparently
suffered a stroke.  He was hospitalized and his wife and a nurse informed his
employer of his medical condition.  The Respondent is an employer within the
meaning of Chapter 760, Florida Statutes.  It is a manufacturer of commercial
laundry equipment and employs more than 15 employees.

     2.  Because of the medical condition related to his stroke, the Petitioner
applied for and was granted a medical leave of absence on or about February 24,
1992 or shortly thereafter.  There is apparently some question whether the
Petitioner's supervisor actually signed the leave request, but the employer does
not dispute that he was legitimately on a medical leave of absence until August
13, 1992.  There is also some dispute concerning whether the Respondent employer
knew that the Petitioner had suffered a stroke or not.  The complainant's
personnel file, however, contained two notes dated March 12, 1992 and August 17,
1992 from Dr. Watts, his treating and attending physician.  The March 12, 1992
note confirmed that the Petitioner had been hospitalized and had had an abnormal
cerebral imaging result, also suffered from hypertension and, at that time, was
unable to return to work.  The August 17, 1992 note from Dr. Watts stated that
the Petitioner could return to work and stated that there were no restrictions
on his activities.  Thus, the evidence of record indicates that there was a
basis for the Respondent to know that the Petitioner had a stroke or some type
of disability between February 24, 1992 and August 17, 1992.

     3.  Upon his release by his attending physician on August 17, 1992, without
medical restriction of his activities, so that he could return to employment,
there was no basis for the Respondent to believe from that point forward that
the Petitioner had any disability.   This is borne out by the Petitioner's own
testimony revealing that he repeatedly sought re-employment with the Respondent
during the period from August 1992 through February 1993 without advising the
Respondent of any employment restrictions due to his medical condition or any
purported disability.

     4.  When the Petitioner returned to the Respondent's place of business on
August 17, 1992 and sought to come back to work after his medical leave, the
plant manager informed him that he had no openings for him at that time.  There
were two positions being filled at that time, but they were not positions for
which the Petitioner was qualified.  One was a position requiring skill at
electrical schematic reading, which was an electrical assembly position.  The
Petitioner was not qualified for this position.  The other position was as a
"tig welder", a highly-skilled type of welding process.  The Petitioner was not
qualified to perform this, as well, because of his lack of knowledge of welding.
The position, and similar positions, operating "pega" machines (machine tools),
which the Petitioner had filled and performed prior to his illness, were all
filled and unavailable at the time the Petitioner sought to return to work in
August of 1992.

     5.  Neither the Petitioner nor his physician had given any indication of
when the Petitioner could return to work, prior to August 13, 1992, nor was
there any communication with the Petitioner or his physician for six months
during his leave of absence, other than the provision to the company of the



physician's note in March 1992 concerning the brief description of his medical
condition.  Consequently, on August 13, 1992, when Mr. Rieff, the plant manager,
received a note from the Petitioner's physician stating that he could return to
work without restriction, there were no positions available for his type of
skill and training.  Therefore, the company recorded the Petitioner's status, as
of August 1992, as being discharged due to the conclusion of his medical leave
with no open positions suitable for him being available.

     6.  The Petitioner testified that he sought employment several times during
the period of August 1992 through January 1993 by attempting to contact or
contacting Mr. Rieff.  He stated that Mr. Rieff told him to check with him every
two or three weeks because each time he spoke with him, Mr. Rieff informed him
that no openings were available at that time.  The Petitioner, however, filed no
application for employment until he learned, from a visit to the state
employment service office in February of 1993, that the Respondent was looking
for a "pega machine operator".  The Petitioner filed an application with the
company at that time.

     7.  Upon receiving the application or learning of it, Mr. Horton, Human
Resources Director of the company, reviewed it and noted that the Petitioner had
had previous experience with the company performing this same job.  Mr. Horton
had not been with the company at the time the Petitioner had left for his
medical leave and, therefore, had no knowledge of his medical history, skills,
abilities, and other past history with the company.  Consequently, he consulted
with Mr. Rieff concerning the advisability of re-hiring the Petitioner.  Mr.
Rieff advised against re-hiring the Petitioner because the Petitioner had had an
attendance problem while he was employed by the company.  In fact, although his
other job skill and performance ratings were the highest, his attendance rating
was the poorest in the company's system and means of rating performance.
Consequently, because of Mr. Rieff's negative recommendation, on the basis of
the Petitioner's past poor attendance record, which is substantiated by the
evidence, Mr. Horton elected not to re-hire him.  Mr. Horton did not know at
that time of the medical history of the Petitioner because the medical records
were housed in a different department of the company.  Mr. Horton was the
decision-maker for that employment decision.

     8.  The employment action which resulted in the Petitioner filing the
charge of discrimination at issue occurred when the Respondent failed to hire
the Petitioner.  The Petitioner maintains that it was on account of his medical
condition or disability.  The Petitioner verbally sought employment by
contacting Mr. Rieff periodically from August 1992 through January 1993.  On
approximately January 7, 1993, Mr. Rieff effectively told the Petitioner that he
would not hire him in the foreseeable future and that if he needed the
Petitioner, he could call him.  In February 1993, the application was actually
filed by the Petitioner for employment, and Mr. Horton took the above negative
action with regard to it.  It is undisputed that the Respondent granted the
Petitioner six months of medical leave.  Whether or not the Respondent knew of
the precise nature of the medical problem for which the Petitioner was given
medical leave, the fact is established that upon the Petitioner being released
by his treating physician with no restrictions and able to return to work, the
Petitioner had no disability in terms of any impediment to his full employment,
performing the full range of duties he had performed before the medical incident
occurred in February 1992.  Consequently, the Petitioner was not disabled from
August 13, 1992 forward.  The established reason that the Petitioner was not
hired again by the Respondent company was because of his poor attendance record
and not because of any perceived disability suffered by the Petitioner.  In
fact, at the times pertinent hereto when the decision at issue was made not to



re-hire the Petitioner, the Petitioner suffered from no disability, and the
Respondent had no perception that he did.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     9.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
subject matter of and the parties to this proceeding.  Section 120.57(1),
Florida Statutes.

     10.  Section 760.22, Florida Statutes, defines handicap as follows:

          . . . (7) 'Handicap' means:
          (a)  A person who has a physical or mental
          impairment which substantially limits one or
          more major life activities, or he has a record
          of having, or is regarded as having, such
          physical or mental impairment; . . .

     11.  The question of burden of proof in discrimination cases, including
those involving the issue of discrimination because of disability, has been
recently examined in the case of Department of Corrections v. Chandler, 582
So.2d 1183 (Fla. 1st DCA 1991), opinion on rehrg. dated July 10, 1991.  The
Chandler court described the method of proof in such a proceeding as follows:

          Pursuant to the Burdine formula, [Texas
          Department of Community Affairs v. Burdine,
          450 U.S. 248, 101 S.Ct. 1089, 67 L.Ed. 2nd 207
          (1981)], the employee has the initial burden of
          establishing a prima facie case of intentional
          discrimination, which once established raises a
          presumption that the employer discriminated against
          the employee.  If the presumption arises, the burden
          then shifts to the employer to present sufficient
          evidence to raise a genuine issue of fact as to
          whether the employer discriminated against the
          employee.  The employer may do this by stating
          a legitimate, nondiscriminatory reason for the
          employment decision, a reason which is clear,
          reasonably specific, and worthy of credence.
          Because the employer has the burden of production,
          not of persuasion, which remains with the employee,
          it is not required to persuade the trier of fact
          that its decision was actually motivated by the
          reason given.  If the employer satisfied its burden,
          the employee must then persuade the fact finder that
          the proffered reason for the employment decision was
          a pretext for intentional discrimination.  The employee
          may satisfy this burden by showing directly that a
          discriminatory reason more likely than not motivated
          the decision, or indirectly by showing that the
          proffered reason for the employment decision was not
          worthy of belief.  If such proof is adequately
          presented, the employee satisfies his or her ultimate
          burden of demonstrating by a preponderance of the
          evidence that he or she has been a victim of
          intentional discrimination.



     12.  Thus, for purposes of proving a prima facie case of discrimination on
the basis of handicap or disability, the Petitioner must show that he has a
physical impairment meeting the above-quoted definitional standard for handicap.
The Petitioner herein has not established that he is a handicapped person, as
contemplated by the statute.

     13.  The Petitioner established that he reported his medical condition at
the time he suffered the purported stroke to his employer and, indeed, it is
undisputed by the employer that he was granted and properly obtained a medical
leave of absence from the above-mentioned dates in February 1992 through August
13, 1992.  Other than the doctor's note in the Petitioner's personnel file dated
March 1992, which indicates some cerebral incident as a part of his condition,
there was no showing that the employer was specifically informed of the nature
of the Petitioner's medical problem.  Indeed, the decision-maker, Mr. Horton,
did not know of his medical problem at all at the time he made the employment
decision not to re-hire the Petitioner in February 1993.

     14.  Mr. Rieff no doubt knew that the Petitioner had some sort of medical
problem, because Mr. Rieff knew that the Petitioner was on medical leave.  The
fact remains, however, that on August 13, 1992, the treating physician released
the Petitioner for full employment duties with no restrictions.  The Petitioner
so informed the Respondent upon seeking an employment position with the
Respondent on August 17, 1992 and thereafter.  The Petitioner never represented
to the Respondent that he had a disability.  Even if the Respondent knew of his
medical condition and the specifics of it, at the time the Petitioner presented
himself for re-hire on August 17, 1992, periodically thereafter, and upon the
formal filing of an application in February 1993, the Petitioner never advised
the employer that he had any disability, whether residual from the medical
incident occurring in February 1992 or otherwise.

     15.  Thus, the Petitioner could not demonstrate that the Respondent had
failed to re-hire him based upon any perceived disability.  In fact, the
evidence shows that he has no disability in any event.  Consequently, the
Petitioner cannot demonstrate a prima facie case because he has not proven that
he has any disability, nor that the employer believed that he had a disability.
Therefore, he cannot prove that he has been discriminated against because of any
disability.

     16.  Moreover, even had the Petitioner established that he had a disability
and suffered an adverse employment decision (termination or failure to re-hire),
the Respondent articulated a legitimate, sufficient, nondiscriminatory reason
for its failure to hire him at any position with the company, whether as a
machinist, pega machine operator, or any other type of position.  That is, the
Respondent established that the Petitioner had had a poor attendance record,
ranking in the lowest category on reliability of attendance.  Even though his
performance evaluations in all other categories had been excellent, under the
regular customs, practices, and policies of the company consistently followed,
the failure to have a satisfactory attendance record is a justifiable reason for
termination or for failure to re-hire.  Accordingly, a legitimate, non-
discriminatory reason for not hiring the Petitioner has been articulated by the
Respondent and, indeed, proven, because the articulation is found by the Hearing
Officer to be credible and supported by preponderant evidence.

     17.  Further, although the question of the Petitioner going forward with
his burden of persuasion to show that the purported legitimate, articulated
reason for not hiring him was pretextual need not be reached, because of the
above conclusions, even if it were necessary in resolving this case to see if



the employee could come forward and establish that the purported reason was
pretextual and a veil for what really amounted to intentional disability
discrimination, the Petitioner has failed to meet that burden of proof.  It
cannot be shown that the employer intentionally discriminated against the
Petitioner based upon his disability when it was unaware of any disability and,
indeed, when the proof shows that no disability within the above definition
existed.  Consequently, for the above-stated reasons, based upon the findings of
fact, supported by the preponderant evidence of record, it must be concluded
that the Petitioner has failed to proof his case of employment discrimination
based upon disability.

                          RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law, the evidence
of record, the candor and demeanor of the witnesses, and the pleadings and
arguments of the parties, it is

     RECOMMENDED that a Final Order be entered by the Commission on Human
Relations dismissing the petition filed by the Petitioner, Dennis W. Thomas, in
its entirety.

     DONE AND ENTERED this 1st day of December, 1994, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                            ___________________________________
                            P. MICHAEL RUFF
                            Hearing Officer
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            The DeSoto Building
                            1230 Apalachee Parkway
                            Tallahassee, Florida  32399-1550
                            (904) 488-9675

                            Filed with the Clerk of the
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            this 2nd day of December, 1994.

           APPENDIX TO RECOMMENDED ORDER, CASE NO. 94-2126

The parties were accorded the opportunity to submit proposed findings of fact
and conclusions of law in the form of Proposed Recommended Orders.  The
Respondent submitted proposed findings of fact, which are accepted (Nos. 1-6) to
the extent they do not conflict with or are inconsistent with the findings of
fact made by the Hearing Officer.  The Petitioner submitted a post-hearing
pleading, in letter form, which really amounts to an argument as to the
quantity, quality and weight to be ascribed to the evidence and included
citation to the relevant statute, Section 760.10, Florida Statutes, and a court
case which merely is cited for the purpose of pointing out that employment
cannot be denied a person on account of illness and disability.  That principle
is not in dispute in this proceeding.  The Petitioner did not separately state
proposed findings of fact which can be specifically ruled upon by the Hearing
Officer.  Nevertheless, all legal and factual issues alluded to in the
Petitioner's pleading have been addressed and ruled upon in the body of this
Recommended Order.



COPIES FURNISHED:
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Roger W. Horton, III
Human Resources Director
Unimac Company, Inc.
3595 Industrial Park Drive
Marianna, FL  32446-9458

Sharon Moultry, Clerk
Human Relations Commission
Building F, Suite 240
325 John Knox Road
Tallahassee, FL  32303-4149

Dana C. Baird, Esq.
General Counsel
Human Relations Commission
Building F, Suite 240
325 John Knox Road
Tallahassee, FL  32303-4149

               NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit to the agency written exceptions to this
Recommended Order.  All agencies allow each party at least ten days in which to
submit written exceptions.  Some agencies allow a larger period within which to
submit written exceptions.  You should contact the agency that will issue the
Final Order in this case concerning agency rules on the deadline for filing
exceptions to this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions to this Recommended Order
should be filed with the agency that will issue the Final Order in this case.
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                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                 DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

TRACEY KREFTING, previously     )
known as TRACEY HARDIN,         )
                                )
     Petitioner,                )
                                )
vs.                             )   CASE NO. 94-1135
                                )
UNIVERSITY OF FLORIDA,          )
                                )
     Respondent.                )
________________________________)

                          RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to written notice a formal hearing was held in this case before
Larry J. Sartin, a duly designated Hearing Officer of the Division of
Administrative Hearings, on September 29, 1994, in Gainesville, Florida.

                             APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  George F. Schaefer, Esquire
                      1005 Southwest 2d Avenue
                      Gainesville, Florida  32601-6116

     For Respondent:  Isis Carbajal de Garcia
                      Associate General Counsel
                      University of Florida
                      207 Tigert Hall
                      Post Office Box 113125
                      Gainesville, Florida  32611-2073

                       STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE

     Whether Respondent, the University of Florida, discriminated against
Petitioner, Tracey Krefting, previously known as Tracey Hardin, on the basis of
a handicap as alleged in the Petition for Relief filed by Petitioner.

                       PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     On or about August 18, 1993, Petitioner, then known as Tracey Hardin, filed
a Charge of Discrimination with the Florida Commission on Human Relations
(hereinafter referred to as the "Commission").  Petitioner alleged that
Respondent had discriminated against her on the basis of a handicap.  On January
21, 1994, the Commission entered a Notice of Determination:  No Cause, finding
no reasonable cause to believe that an unlawful employment practice had
occurred.

     On February 17, 1994, Petitioner filed a Petition for Relief contesting the
Commission's determination and requesting a formal administrative hearing.  The
petition was filed with the Division of Administrative Hearings by Transmittal
of Petition on February 28, 1994.



     The final hearing was scheduled for May 17, 1994, by Notice of Hearing
entered April 6, 1994.  On May 12, 1994, an Order Granting Unopposed Motion for
Continuance was entered.  The final hearing was subsequently scheduled for
September 29, 1994 by Second Notice of Hearing entered July 18, 1994.

     On September 28, 1994, the day before the final hearing, Petitioner filed a
Motion for Summary Final Order.  The request for summary final order was based
upon the Respondent's failure to file an answer to the Petition for Relief as
required by Rule 60Y-5.008(5), Florida Administrative Code.  A motion hearing
was held by telephone on September 28, 1994 to consider the motion.  After
hearing argument of the parties, the motion was denied.

     On September 28, 1994 Respondent filed a Motion for Extension of Time with
the Commission requesting additional time to file Respondent's Response to
Petition for Relief from Unlawful Employment Practice.  Petitioner filed a
response in opposition to the Motion for Extension of Time.  The response,
however, was filed with the Division of Administrative Hearings.  On October 10,
1994, the Commission entered an Order Granting Extension of Time.  In the Order
the Commission, rather than granting the motion, as the title of the Order
indicates, ruled that "the Division, rather than the Commission, has
jurisdiction to rule on the motion."  Based upon argument of the parties during
the September 28, 1994 telephone hearing and at the commencement of the final
hearing of this case, the Motion for Extension of Time is hereby granted.

     At the final hearing Petitioner testified on her own behalf and presented
the testimony of Joan Paulsen, Kenneth Vest and Joseph Pisani, Ph D.
Petitioner's exhibits 1-13 were accepted into evidence.  Petitioner's exhibits
1-2, 4, 6 and 9 were objected to on the basis of relevancy.

     Respondent presented the testimony of Ralph Lowenstein, Michael
Wingertzahn, David Singer and Robert Clarke.  Respondent's exhibits A-I and K
were accepted into evidence.  Respondent's exhibit J was rejected as hearsay and
lack of relevancy.

     Official recognition of Rules 15A-5.003 and 15A-005, Florida Administrative
Code was taken.

     No transcript of the final hearing was filed by the parties.  Proposed
recommended orders were to be filed on or before October 27, 1994.  On October
31, 1994, the parties filed a Joint Motion for Extension of Time requesting a 10
day extension to file their proposed recommended orders.  The parties had been
informed by telephone prior to October 27, 1994, that the joint request for a
ten day extension of time would be granted.

     On November 7, 1994, Respondent filed a proposed recommended order.
Although Petitioner "served" her proposed recommended order on November 7, 1994,
it was not "filed" until November 9, 1994.  Although Petitioner's proposed order
was filed late, it does not appear that there will be any prejudice to
Respondent if Petitioner's proposed recommended order is considered.

     The proposed recommended orders filed by the parties contain proposed
findings of fact.  A ruling on each proposed finding of fact has been made
either directly or indirectly in this Recommended Order or the proposed finding
of fact has been accepted or rejected in the Appendix which is attached hereto.



                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     A.  The Parties.

     1.  The Petitioner, Tracey Krefting, formerly known as Tracey Hardin, is a
handicapped individual.  She suffers from seizure disorder.

     2.  Ms. Krefting graduated from the University of Florida in May of 1990.
She received a bachelor of science degree with a major in advertising.  Ms.
Krefting had experience as an advertising sales representative prior to her
employment by the Respondent.

     3.  The Respondent, the University of Florida (hereinafter referred to as
the "University"), is a State university located in Gainesville, Florida.

     4.  Within the College of Journalism and Communications of the University
is a radio station, WRUF.

     5.  WRUF was an auxiliary operation of the University responsible for
raising revenue to fund all of its expenses, including the salaries for its
sales representatives.

     6.  No state funding was received directly or indirectly from the
University by WRUF.

     B.  Ms. Krefting's Employment by the University.

     7.  Ms. Krefting was employed by the University at WRUF on July 28, 1992.
Ms. Krefting was employed as "OPS", other personnel services.

     8.  Ms. Krefting was employed to act as one of six or seven sales
representatives of WRUF.

     9.  As of January 29, 1993, Robert Clark was the General Manager of WRUF.
Mr. Clark was Ms. Krefting's supervisor from January 29, 1993 until her
termination from employment.

     C.  Sales Representative Qualifications.

     10.  The essential function of sales representatives for WRUF was to sell
radio time for advertising.  This function was an essential function because the
revenue necessary to operate WRUF was generated in this manner.

     11.  Sales representatives were responsible for servicing existing clients
and for finding new clients.

     12.  An essential requirement of the sales representatives of WRUF,
including Ms. Krefting, was the ability to travel to the businesses and offices
of WRUF's advertising clients and prospective clients.

     13.  Sales representatives were generally required to spend 80 percent of
their working hours out of the office servicing clients and seeking new clients.
Continuous contact and an ongoing relationship with clients was required.
Contacts with clients were expected to be face to face and not just over the
telephone.



     14.  In addition to being required to make regular contacts with clients,
sales representatives were also required to make themselves available to visit
their clients with little notice.

     15.  Obtaining new clients usually required more than one contact with a
prospective client by a sales representative.  The sales representative was
required to sell himself or herself and the station and must gain the trust of
the prospective client.

     16.  Sales representatives were also responsible for performing public
service work.  This work entailed the providing of public service announcements.
The public service work performed by sales representatives did not directly
generate revenue for WRUF.

     17.  Neither the application for employment completed by Ms. Krefting when
she was initially employed at WRUF nor the University's OPS personnel
requisition form authorizing her employment included any of the necessary skills
or qualifications for the sales representative position she was hired to fill.

     18.  Ms. Krefting was aware at the time she was hired, however, that she
would be required to travel to her clients locations and to the locations of
prospective clients.

     19.  There are other means of transportation available which would have
allowed Ms. Krefting to reach clients and prospective clients:  vehicle driven
by a hired driver, public transportation, taxi, and walking.  The evidence
failed to prove, however, that there were any reasonable means of transportation
available to Ms. Krefting other than driving herself which would have allowed
her to meet the requirements of a sales representative for WRUF.

     D.  Ms. Krefting's Handicap.

     20.  On April 18, 1993, Ms. Krefting fell while rollerskating.  Ms.
Krefting hit her head on the ground when she fell.  On April 19, 1993, Ms.
Krefting was admitted to the emergency room of the North Florida Regional
Medical Center.  The evidence failed to prove that the injury she suffered on
April 18, 1993, caused Ms. Krefting to suffer any seizure.

     21.  On May 6, 1993, Ms. Krefting suffered a seizure while leaving her home
to go to work.

     22.  Ms. Krefting was ultimately diagnosed as having "seizure disorder."

     23.  At all times relevant to this proceeding, Ms. Krefting suffered from a
"handicap."

     E.  Ms. Krefting's Inability to Drive.

     24.  On or about May 18, 1993, Ms. Krefting provided a letter from George
G. Feussner, M.D., dated May 18, 1993, to Mr. Clark.  In the letter Dr. Feussner
indicated that Ms. Krefting was able to return to work but that she could "not
operate a motor vehicle . . . ."

     25.  Although Dr. Feussner did not indicate how low Ms. Krefting would be
unable to drive, Ms. Krefting informed Mr. Clark that Dr. Feussner had informed
her that she would not be able to drive until she was seizure free for one year
from the date of her last epileptic seizure, May 6, 1993.



     26.  As a result of the restriction on Ms. Krefting's ability to drive and
based upon Florida law, Rules 15A-5.003 and 15A-5.004, Florida Administrative
Code, Ms. Krefting was unable to drive herself to see existing or prospective
clients until at least May 6, 1994.

     27.  Ms. Krefting discussed with Mr. Clark the possibility of hiring a
"tenant" of hers to drive her around.  Ms. Krefting did not identify the
"tenant."  Nor did Ms. Krefting inform Mr. Clark that she had completed making
arrangements with anyone to drive her.

     28.  Mr. Clark did not preclude Ms. Krefting from making arrangements to
have someone provide transportation for her.  Mr. Clark did tell Ms. Krefting
that it would have to be determined what implications, if any, a driver would
have on WRUF's workers compensation coverage.  The resolution of this issue was
to be delayed, however, until Ms. Krefting made concrete arrangements for a
driver and discussed those arrangements with Mr. Clark.  Ms. Krefting failed to
finalize any arrangement for a driver.

     29.  Had Ms. Krefting provided her own driver, at her own expense, Ms.
Krefting may have been able to meet the requirement of her position that she be
able to provide her own transportation.  Ms. Krefting, however, did not take the
necessary steps to hire a driver prior to her termination from employment.

     30.  Ms. Krefting talked to her tenant, Kenneth Vest, about acting as her
driver.  Mr. Vest worked in the same building that Ms. Krefting did.  Mr. Vest
worked Sunday through Wednesday from 3:30 p.m. to 1:30 a.m.  He was, therefore,
generally available for part, but not all, of Ms. Krefting's working hours.  Mr.
Vest was generally willing to drive Ms. Krefting, if he were compensated.

     31.  Ms. Krefting did not discuss with Mr. Vest the exact hours that he
would be expected to drive her or her schedule.  Nor did Ms. Krefting discuss
compensation with Mr. Vest.

     32.  Ms. Krefting failed to prove that Mr. Vest or any other individual was
available at any time relevant to this proceeding, or at the final hearing, to
provide transportation for her in a manner that would fulfill her
responsibilities as a sales representative.

     33.  Because of the restriction on Ms. Krefting's ability to drive and her
failure to make alternative arrangements to have someone like Mr. Vest drive
her, Ms. Krefting failed to prove that she met all the qualifications of her
position with WRUF.

     34.  Ms. Krefting did not meet all the qualifications of her position.  But
for her handicap, however, Ms. Krefting would have met all of the qualifications
of a sales representative.

     F.  The University's Decision to Terminate Ms. Krefting's
         Employment.

     35.  On or about May 24, 1993, Mr. Clark informed Ms. Krefting that WRUF
could not continue to employ her because of her inability to drive.  Ms.
Krefting suggested alternative means of meeting her responsibilities with Mr.
Clark when she was informed that WRUF would not be able to continue her
employment.  Mr. Clark considered the suggestions, but did not accept any of
them.



     36.  On June 16, 1993 Mr. Clark agreed to extend Ms. Krefting's termination
date to accommodate her efforts to find another postition within the University.

     37.  Ms. Krefting was ultimately terminated from employment in early July
of 1993.

     38.  Ms. Krefting was terminated because she was prohibited from driving
her vehicle and there was no other reasonable means of meeting her
responsibilities to service clients and prospective clients.

     G.  The University's Inability to Accommodate Ms. Krefting's
         Inability to Drive.

     39.  During 1993, the financial condition of WRUF was precarious.  WRUF was
operating at a loss.  Three employees had been terminated and a department had
been eliminated.  Another vacant position had not been filled.  WRUF was forced
to borrow funds from the University and a foundation account in order to
continue operating.

     40.  At all times relevant to this proceeding, WRUF was unable to create a
newly funded position or to allow a sales representative to fail to generate
reasonably expected revenues.

     41.  Ms. Krefting suggested several possible alternatives to accommodate
her inability to meet her requirement that she be able to drive.  The
suggestions were discussed with, and considered by, Mr. Clark.

     42.  One suggestion Ms. Krefting made to Mr. Clark was to create a new
position.  The position would entail performing all of the public service work
of the sales representatives.  Mr. Clark rejected this proposal because it
entailed the creation of a new position.

     43.  The creation of a new position was not a reasonable accommodation.
The creation of a new position, especially one that did not generate revenue,
would have created a financial hardship on WRUF.  The evidence also failed to
prove that the public service work could be performed without the need for
travel.

     44.  A second suggestion Ms. Krefting made to Mr. Clark was to restructure
her position so that she would be responsible for the preparing of proposals,
filing, handling incoming sales calls and telemarketing.  In effect, this
suggestion also entailed the creation of a new position.  This suggestion was
rejected by Mr. Clark.

     45.  Ms. Krefting's second suggestion was not a reasonable accommodation.
It would have created an undue financial hardship on WRUF because there was not
sufficient work to justify such a position.

     46.  A third suggestion made by Ms. Krefting to Mr. Clark was that she be
teamed with another sales representative who would do all the driving.  Mr.
Clark rejected this suggestion.

     47.  Ms. Krefting's third suggestion was not a reasonable accommodation.
Teaming two sales representatives would have reduced the effectiveness of two
sales representatives who would be available to visit different clients and



prospective clients at the same time if they were not teamed.  This would have
created an undue financial hardship on WRUF.

     48.  A fourth suggestion made by Ms. Krefting to Mr. Clark was that she use
public transportation and taxis.  Mr. Clark rejected this suggestion.

     49.  Although it is questionably whether Ms. Krefting's fourth suggestion
constitutes an accommodation, to the extent that it does, it was not a
reasonable accommodation.  Public transportation does not provide the
flexibility required of sales representatives because of the inadequacy of
routes and schedules of available transportation.

     50.  A fifth suggestion made by Ms. Krefting to Mr. Clark was that she
provide her own driver.  It is questionable whether the use of a driver, as
suggested by Ms. Krefting, constitutes an accommodation.

     51.  To the extent that Ms. Krefting was suggesting that WRUF provide her a
driver, her suggestion was not a reasonable accommodation.  If WRUF had been
required to provide the driver, it would have caused an undue hardship on WRUF.

     52.  Finally, Ms. Krefting suggested that a student intern from the
University's College of Journalism be assigned to work with her and that the
intern provide the driving required by her position.  Mr. Clark rejected this
suggestion.

     53.  Ms. Krefting had discussed the idea of using an intern with Dr. Joseph
Pisani, the Chair of the Advertising Department of the College of Journalism.
Although Dr. Pisani was not opposed to the use of an intern-if the intern was
properly used-he was opposed to the use of an intern primarily or exclusively as
a driver.

     54.  The suggestion that interns be used was not a reasonable
accommodation.  Student interns usually are only available to work as an intern
for a maximum of 12 hours a week.  Additionally, the 12 hours a week that an
intern would be available depends upon their class schedule.  Therefore, student
interns would not be available for a sufficient period of time for Ms. Krefting
to fulfill the responsibilities of her position.

     55.  Although it is not impossible to find a student that would be willing
to act as an intern full-time, the evidence failed to prove that it was likely
that a student could be found that would be willing to take no classes for up a
year or that it would be financially feasible for a student to do so.

     56.  Mr. Clark did not actually attempt to implement any of Ms. Krefting's
proposals.  Mr. Clark also did not "consult with any experts" about the proposed
accommodations.  Mr. Clark's failure to attempt to implement any of the
proposals or to consult with experts was not, however, necessary.  The issue
confronting Mr. Clark was not one involving a decision which required special
knowledge or understanding of Ms. Krefting's handicap, or the needs of persons
who suffer from seizure disorder.

     57.  The only issue confronting Mr. Clark was how to accommodate the
inability of a sales representative to transport herself to meet the needs of
clients and prospective clients.  Mr. Clark had all the necessary information to
decide how to deal with this issue:  Ms. Krefting, regardless of her condition
or needs, was prohibited from driving an automobile for at least a year.  Mr.
Clark was fully aware of the impact of this restriction on WRUF and the



resulting inability of a sales representative to carry out their
responsibilities.  The suggested accommodations made by Ms. Krefting also
required no special knowledge or understanding.  The suggestions only required
an understanding of the needs of WRUF and what was expected of sales
representatives.

     H.  Ms. Krefting's Loss of Income.

     58.  Subsequent to her termination by WRUF Ms. Krefting remained unemployed
until February of 1994.

     59.  After her termination by WRUF Ms. Krefting received unemployment
benefits of approximately $3,500.00

     60.  Ms. Krefting earned $800.00 for part-time employment in March of 1994.

     61.  Ms. Krefting was unable to work from April of 1994 until June of 1994.

     62.  Ms. Krefting is currently employed.

     I.  Ms. Krefting's Complaint.

     63.  Ms. Krefting filed a Charge of Discrimination with the Commission on
or about August 18, 1993 alleging that the University had discriminated against
her on the basis of her handicap.

     64.  On or about January 21, 1994, the Commission entered a Notice of
Determination:  No Cause, finding no reasonable cause to believe that an
unlawful employment practice had occurred.

     65.  On or about February 17, 1994, Ms. Krefting filed a Petition for
Relief contesting the Commission's determination.  The Petition was filed with
the Division of Administrative Hearings.

     J.  Conclusion.

     66.  The evidence in this case failed to prove that the University
terminated Ms. Krefting's employment because of her disability.  Ms. Krefting
was terminated by the University because she could not meet all of the
requirements of her position.

     67.  The evidence failed to prove that the University could reasonably
accommodate Ms. Krefting's inability to drive without undue hardship to WRUF's
activities.

     68.  Ms. Krefting failed to prove that the University discriminated against
her on the basis of her handicap.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     A.  Jurisdiction.

     69.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction of the
parties to and the subject matter of this proceeding.  Sections 120.57(1),
Florida Statutes.



     B.  The Elements of Discriminatory Conduct; The Burden of
         Proof.

     70.  The Florida Human Rights Act provides that it is an unlawful
employment practice for an employer to fail or refuse to hire any individual
because of the individual's handicap.  Section 760.10(1)(a), Florida Statutes.

     71.  Section 760.10(8), Florida Statutes, also provides:

          (8)  Notwithstanding any other provision of
          this section, it is not an unlawful employment
          practice under ss. 760.01-760.10 for an employer,
          employment agency, labor organization, or joint
          labor-management committee to:
          (a)  Take or fail to take any action on the basis
          of . . . handicap . . . in those certain instances
          in which . . . absence of a particular handicap
          . . . is a bona fide occupational qualification
          reasonably necessary for the performance of the
          particular employment to which such action or
          inaction is related.

     72.  Ms. Krefting had the ultimate burden of proving by a preponderance of
the evidence that the University intentionally discriminated against her because
of her handicap.  Brand v. Florida Power Corporation, 633 So.2d 504 (Fla. 1st
DCA 1994).  See also, McDonnell Douglas v. Green, 411 U.S. 792, 804 (1973); Irby
v. Allstate Insurance Co., 12 F.A.L.R. 2034, 2037 (Florida Commission on Human
Relations 1989); and Martin v. Monsanto Co., 10 F.A.L.R. 3886, 3896 (Florida
Commission on Human Relations 1988).

     73.  In order to establish a case of discrimination based upon handicap,
Mr. Krefting was required to establish a prima facie case of employment
discrimination by proving:

            a.  That she is handicapped;
            b.  That she is qualified for the position
          she was employed in but for her handicap; and
            c.  That she was excluded from the position
          solely by reason of her handicap.  Brand, 633
          So.2d at 510.  See also Pushkin v. Regents of
          University of Colorado, 658 F.2d 1372 (10th
          Cir. 1981); and  Hunter v. Winn-Dixie Stores,
          Inc., FCHR Case No. 82-0799 (Feb. 23, 1983).

     C.  Ms. Krefting Presented a Prima Facie Case.

     74.  Ms. Krefting proved that she suffers from a handicap.  See Kelly v.
Bechtel Power Corp., 633 F. Supp. 927 (S.D. Fla. 1986).

     75.  Based upon the court's rationale in Brand it appears that Ms. Krefting
has made a facial showing that she is qualified for the sales representative
position but for her handicap.  Ms. Krefting proved that her handicap caused the
resulting restriction on her driving.

     76.  Finally, Ms. Krefting proved that she was terminated from her position
because she was unable drive, which was caused by her handicap.



     D.  Ms. Krefting Failed to Meet Her Ultimate Burden of
         Proof.

     77.  Having met her initial burden of proof, the University was required to
prove that:

            a.  Ms. Krefting's handicap could not possibly
          be accommodated; or
            b.  If her handicap could be accommodated, the
          proposed accommodation was unreasonable because
          it would result in an undue hardship on the
          University's activities.  Brand, 633 So. 2d at 511-512.

     78.  The evidence presented by the University in this case proved that Ms.
Krefting's inability to drive could not possibly be accommodated without undue
hardship to WRUF.  See School Board of Nassau County v. Arline, 480 U.S. 273
(1987); and Freeman v. Cavazos, 939 F.2d 1527 (11th Cir. 1991).  Ms. Krefting
failed to rebut the evidence presented by the University to prove that an undue
hardship would result from her suggested accommodations and she failed to prove
that there were any other reasonable accommodations that the University did not
consider.

     79. Citing Reynolds v. Brock, 815 F.2d 571 (9th Cir. 1987), Ms. Krefting
has argued that the University was required to try the accommodations suggested
by Ms. Krefting.  The rationale of the Reynolds decision has no applicability to
this case.  The facts in this case are distinguishable from those in Reynolds.
The evidence in this case supported a finding that the accommodations considered
by the University would not accommodate Ms. Krefting's handicap without undue
hardship to WRUF.

     80.  Citing Davidson v. Shoney's Big Boy Restaurant, 380 S.E.2d (W. Va.
1989), Ms. Krefting has also argued that the University was required, in order
to justify her termination from employment, to show that it had "relied on
competent medical testimony.  The employer may not base such a determination
merely on an employer's subjective evaluation or merely on medical reports."
Again, this case is distinguishable from Davidson and other cases cited by Ms.
Krefting in that the issue in this case did not involve what Ms. Krefting's
capabilities were to perform her duties with seizure disorder.  Under Florida
law, the limitation on Ms. Krefting's ability to drive were well established.
Additionally, at the time of the decision to terminate Ms. Krefting, Ms.
Krefting's own physician had informed the University that Ms. Krefting could not
operate a vehicle for at least a year.

     81.  There was also no reason to seek expert advice concerning the
accommodations considered for Ms. Krefting.  Mr. Clark was not required to
decide what a person with seizure disorder was capable of doing.  He was only
required to determine whether a sales person who could not drive would be able
to perform their duties.  Mr. Clark possessed sufficient knowledge to determine
this issue without assistance or advice.

                               ORDER

     Based upon the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law, it is

     RECOMMENDED that Florida Commission on Human Relations enter a Final Order
dismissing the Petition for Relief filed by Tracey Krefting, previously known as
Tracey Hardin.



     DONE and ORDERED this 2nd day of December, 1994, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                            ___________________________________
                            LARRY J. SARTIN
                            Hearing Officer
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            The DeSoto Building
                            1230 Apalachee Parkway
                            Tallahassee, Florida  32399-1550
                            (904) 488-9675

                            Filed with the Clerk of the
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            this 2nd day of December, 1994.

                              APPENDIX

     The parties have submitted proposed findings of fact.  It has been noted
below which proposed findings of fact have been generally accepted and the
paragraph number(s) in the Recommended Order where they have been accepted, if
any.  Those proposed findings of fact which have been rejected and the reason
for their rejection have also been noted.

Ms. Krefting's Proposed Findings of Fact

1      Accepted in 2.
2      The University and not WRUF is the Respondent in this
       case.  See 3-5.  The "departments" of WRUF are hereby
       case.  accepted.
3      Accepted in 7-8.
4      Not supported by the weight of the evidence.  See 7.
5      Accepted in 7.
6      Accepted in 17.  But see 18.
7      Not relevant.  See 20.
8      Accepted in 21 and hereby accepted.
9      Accepted in 22.
10     Accepted in 25-26.
11     Accepted in 26.
12     Accepted in 41.
13     Accepted in 42.  But see 43.
14     Accepted in 46.  But see 47.
15     Accepted in 44.  But see 45.  The last sentence is not
       supported by the weight of the evidence.
16     Accepted in 27, 30, 48 and 50.  But see 29, 31-32, 49 and
       51.
17     Accepted in 52-53.  But see 54-55.
18     Accepted in 56.  But see 57.  See 35 with regard to the
       last sentence.
19     Not relevant and not supported by the weight of the
       evidence.
20-21  Not relevant.
22     See 37-38.  With regard to the last two sentences, see
       56-57.
23     See 58-62.



24-25  Not relevant.

The University's Proposed Findings of Fact

1      Accepted in 1.
2      Accepted in 3.
3      Accepted in 4 and 7.
4      Accepted in 8.
5      Accepted in 9.
6      Accepted in 20.
7      Not relevant.
8      Accepted in 24.
9      Accepted in 25.
10     See 37.
11     Accepted in 65.
12     Accepted in 64.
13     Accepted in 65.
14     Hereby accepted.
14     Accepted in 10.
16     Accepted 5-6.
17     Accepted in 26.
18     Accepted in 19.
19     Accepted in 13.
20     Not relevant.
21     Accepted in 46-37.
22     Accepted in 44-45.
23     Accepted in 27-32 and 50-51.
24     Accepted in 42-43.
25     Accepted in 39-40
26     Accepted in 36.
27     Accepted in 38, 66 and 68.
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               NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions to this Recommended
Order.  All agencies allow each party at least 10 days in which to submit
written exceptions.  Some agencies allow a larger period within which to submit
written exceptions.  You should contact the agency that will issue the final
order in this case concerning agency rules on the deadline for filing exceptions
to this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions to this Recommended Order should be
filed with the agency that will issue the final order in this case.
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